

Oldenburg Discussion Papers in Economics

Rockets and Feathers Revisited:

Asymmetric Retail Fuel Pricing in the Era of

Market Transparency

Emmanuel Asane-Otoo

Bernhard Dannemann

V-426-19

October 2019

Department of Economics University of Oldenburg, D-26111 Oldenburg

Rockets and Feathers Revisited: Asymmetric Retail Fuel Pricing in the Era of Market Transparency

Emmanuel Asane-Otoo^{*} & Bernhard C. Dannemann[†]

This Version: October 2019

Abstract

In this paper, we revisit the empirical observation that prices rise like rockets when input costs increase but fall like feathers when input costs decrease. The analysis draws on a novel dataset that include daily retail prices of gasoline and diesel from virtually all fuel stations in Germany over the period from January 1, 2014 to December 31, 2018. Our findings from the national, state-specific and station-level analyses based on an asymmetric error correction model indicate that asymmetric pricing is the norm rather than exception. Specifically, we find empirical evidence that points to a pervasive rockets-and-feathers pattern. We also find that asymmetric pricing in the German retail fuel market might partly be the consequence of tacit collusion among competitors as well as disparate search intensity on the part of consumers. We further show that temporal aggregation of station-level price data might lead to inaccurate inferences and could account for the contradictory findings in the extant literature.

Keywords: Asymmetric Pricing, Market Transparency, Search Intensity, Tacit Collusion

JEL Classification Numbers: Q41, Q48, R40, L40

Acknowledgment: We are very grateful to Florian Reinhart of Bottled Software GmbH for providing us with the retail price dataset. We acknowledge the data providers in the ECA&D project.

^{*}Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, School of Computing Science, Business Administration, Economics, and Law (Faculty II), Institute of Economics, e-mail: asane-otoo@uni-oldenburg.de

[†]Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, School of Computing Science, Business Administration, Economics, and Law (Faculty II), Institute of Economics, e-mail: bernhard.dannemann@uni-oldenburg.de

1 Introduction

In this paper, we revisit the debate on the asymmetric response of retail fuel prices to crude oil price changes. Retail fuel pricing remains an area of significant interest for motorists, the media, and regulatory authorities in many countries including Germany. There exists the widespread and persistent public perception that oil companies are quick to adjust retail prices and hence profit margins in response to input cost *increases* rather than *decreases* – a behavior characterized as the *rockets-and-feathers* phenomenon (Bacon, 1991).¹ This affects the welfare of consumers as disparities regarding the speed of adjustment of retail prices to input cost increases or decreases are indicative of the fact that some market participants do not benefit fully from price changes possible under symmetric adjustment conditions.

Consequently, the retail segments of gasoline and diesel markets, in particular, have been the subject of regulatory and antitrust scrutiny in many countries, in some cases resulting in charges, convictions and hefty fines.² For Germany, the Federal Cartel Office (FCO) conducted an inquiry in 2008 in response to consumer concerns and found the existence of a dominant oligopoly. The oligopoly consists of five firms that not only have a nationwide network of fuel stations but have significant access to refinery capacity that further amplifies their collective dominance and market power (Bundeskartellamt, 2011).³

Competition and price setting behavior in gasoline and diesel retailing have also been the subject of intensive research (see Eckert, 2013; Periguero-Garía, 2013). With respect to the underlying causes, tacit collusion and the consumer search theory have been offered to explain the asymmetric pass-through of input cost changes to retail prices. Earlier studies such as Borenstein et al. (1997), for example, motivate the rockets-and-feathers pattern with a stylized version of the "trigger price" model of oligopolistic coordination (Green and Porter, 1984). That is, as retailers typically operate with thin margins, they respond swiftly to significant input cost increases with less regard for the pricing behavior of competitors. For a negative cost shock, on the other hand, the retail price in the previous period serves as the benchmark for price coordination. The prior retail price is maintained until one of the firms reneges on the tacit agreement and thereby triggers a price war.⁴ Although rigorous theory underlying tacit collusion as a profit maximizing strategy for retailers is limited, empirical evidence lends credence to this hypothesis and is often cited as a determinant of asymmetric pricing (Verlinda, 2008; Lewis, 2011).

¹See Trauthig (2014), Eckert (2016) and Siedenbiedel (2018) for examples of recent discussions in the German media on the pass-through of crude oil price changes to consumers.

²A series of investigations in 2008, 2010 and 2012 by the Canadian Competition Bureau into a gasoline price fixing conspiracy, for example, resulted in numerous guilty pleas, substantial fines of about \$ 4 million and the imprisonment of some individuals (Competition Bureau Canada, 2017).

³These are BP (Aral), ConocoPhilipps (Jet), ExxonMobil (Esso), Shell and Total.

⁴Asymmetric pricing due to tacit collusion has also been shown to exist in competitive markets (see Balke et al., 1998).

In a perfectly competitive market, however, firms earn zero profits and input cost changes are transmitted to consumers symmetrically. The market outcome changes, on the other hand, if consumers have imperfect information about market prices and if a significant proportion of consumers have non-zero search costs. In this case, firms are able to extract information rent from consumers. Asymmetric response of firms to input cost changes, therefore, emerges naturally as a consequence of consumer search behavior. The theoretical search-based models offer different predictions of how consumers' search efforts relate to asymmetric pricing by firms.

Yang and Ye (2008) and Tappata (2009), for example, suggest that searching activities by consumers can result in equilibrium asymmetric pricing if there is higher incentive to search for better prices when input costs are low. Although consumers have an imperfect knowledge of the input costs of firms, they learn whether the input costs are high or low by means of market search and by their purchasing decisions. At high input costs, variability in prices reduces as firms have less flexibility in setting prices. In contrast, at low input costs, retail prices are more dispersed and consumers with positive search costs anticipate higher gains from increased search activities. The intensity of search therefore increases when consumers perceive input costs to be low and vice versa. Consequently, at high input costs with lower search activities due to less price dispersion, if an unexpected negative cost shock occurs, firms may have less incentive to adjust retail prices to reflect the cost changes. The asymmetric search intensity, thus, leads to consumers being less knowledgeable about input cost decreases and enables firms to extract information rent in the short-run.

The search model by Lewis (2011), on the other hand, shows that consumers' expectations of price development are based on past realizations such that following an input cost increase, consumers anticipate lower and more dispersed prices and vice versa. In essence, consumers search more actively when prices are rising than when prices are falling. The adaptive expectation of retail prices causes asymmetric search incentive on the part of consumers and consequently leads to asymmetric pricing by firms. Cabral and Gilbukh (2019) also show that consumers search more when prices are high or increasing. Empirical evidence by Hastings and Shapiro (2013) has validated these findings by showing the increased sensitivity of consumers to price increases. Asymmetric retail pricing in equilibrium may therefore occur if consumers' search intensity soars due to increased price sensitivity.

Despite the increased traction of these two explanations in the literature, the empirical findings are rather mixed both within the same as well as across different countries, where evidence for and against asymmetric pricing has been shown (Periguero-Garía, 2013). Empirical studies on German data follow the trend in the broad empirical literature toward inconclusive findings. For example, while Kirchgässner and Kübler (1992) reject the hypothesis of symmetric adjustment for the period 1972–1979, the authors find symmetric adjustment of spot gasoline prices to retail prices between 1980 and 1989. Other studies find evidence of asymmetric adjustment of spot and retail gasoline prices to crude oil price changes in datasets spanning a period from 1980 to the early 2000s (see Lanza, 1991; Galeotti et al., 2003; Grasso and Manera, 2007).

Moreover, recent findings for Germany by Kristoufek and Lunackova (2015) using weekly average national retail gasoline data from 1996 to 2014 find no statistically significant asymmetric gasoline pricing. Asane-Otoo and Schneider (2015) find the rocketsand-feathers pattern in the gasoline and diesel markets for the period 2003–2007. For the period 2009–2013, on the other hand, the authors find symmetric and negative asymmetric adjustment for diesel and gasoline, respectively.⁵ Although, Bagnai and Ospica (2016) employ monthly average national retail gasoline data between 1999 and 2015, the results point to a negative asymmetry, reflecting the findings of Asane-Otoo and Schneider (2015) that retail prices adjust more swiftly to input cost decreases rather than increases.

As shown by the above-mentioned studies, the empirical findings specifically for Germany are inconclusive. The diverse findings in the extant literature may partly be attributed to the temporal and spatial aggregation of price data. Because station-level fuel prices change frequently within a given day, low frequency price data do not adequately reflects the frequency of price decisions at the station level or short-run input cost changes. This implies that the frequency of adjustment to input cost shocks or daily price volatilities cannot be detected using weekly or monthly data as is often done in the empirical literature to date.

To the best of our knowledge, all studies that focus on Germany rely on price data aggregated across fuel stations to obtain average prices at either the national level or the city level. This form of spatial aggregation ignores obvious heterogeneity across fuel stations such as differences in pricing strategy, locational competition environment and the degree of price adjustments. Spatial differences among different regional or sub-regional markets with respect to market structure might also be at odds with that of the aggregate national market.

Spatial and temporal aggregation of data might therefore compromise the validity of the estimations since time series of heterogeneous fuel stations might exhibit dynamics that differ distinctly from cross-sectionally aggregated time series data (e.g. Granger, 1980; Pesaran and Smith, 1995; Pesaran and Chudik, 2014). Moreover, while rockets-andfeathers empirical studies abound, none of the studies on Germany attempt to empirically test the underlying cause of the observed pricing pattern. They also fail to focus on the price effects of other factors such as local competition, as reflected in prices of neighboring fuel stations, and weather conditions such as ambient temperature, precipitation and snow depth. Most of the rockets-and-feathers literature relies solely on price data and largely ignores the degree of local or spatial competition and the impact of weather conditions on demand, even though such factors influence price changes and are inherent in the pricing

⁵Negative asymmetry is defined as the reverse of the rockets-and-feathers pattern.

decisions at the station level.

While the lack of firm-level data limits the scope of previous studies in addressing the issues mentioned above, our analysis draws on price data that spans virtually all fuel stations in Germany. The advantage of using this novel dataset in a market without price restrictions is twofold. First, the data allow us to include all individual stations and conduct our analysis at the station level, where the pricing decision normally occurs. Thus, in addition to providing a comprehensive view of retail market competition at the national level, we are also able to examine differences in price adjustment across geographically diverse fuel stations following crude oil price changes. Our analysis therefore provides a complete representation of retail market competition and goes beyond the "representative agent" assumption that is implicit in all the empirical studies that focus on the German retail market.⁶

Second, it is worth noting that besides the five vertically integrated dominant oil companies, there are other integrated oil companies as well as small-to-medium sized independent retailers with varied footprints in different regions. Hence, the dataset also permits us to abstract regional market competition from nationwide competition since spatial market competition might differ across regions due to differences in market structure. Moreover, we provide a comprehensive analysis of the two most important fuel types – gasoline (E5) and diesel – that are vital for road transport in Germany.

The remainder of the paper is organized as follows. Section 2 provides a brief description of the retail fuel market in Germany and the data used for the analysis. Section 3 outlines the empirical strategy, Section 4 provides a summary of the findings and Section 5 concludes.

2 Market and Data

2.1 German Fuel Market and Station-Level Data

Fuel prices and, more generally, the market for fuel in Germany, have long been a subject of intense public debate, mostly because of their relevance to commuters. The public discourse ranges from discussion of annual price increases during holiday and vacation seasons (especially summer), to suspicion of common and coordinated pricing, all the way to a general skepticism about the composition of fuels or the ingredients used in certain fuel types. While some of these concerns and accusations are aimed at the government, others are targeted at distributors of fuel (i.e., brands) and their respective fuel stations. Gasoline and diesel are the main fuel types sold by fuel stations in Germany.⁷

⁶In effect, we are able to examine the effect of data aggregation on the parameters and the adjustment process.

⁷Gasoline can be distinguished into "Super E5" – with up to 5% of ethanol – or "Super E10" – with up to 10% ethanol. However, the market share of E10 fuel type has been rather low in comparison with

A large share of the retail market is operated by only a small number of brands. Our data show that 49.71% of the fuel stations in Germany are run by Aral (15.41%), Shell (11.81%), Esso (6.87), Total (5.81%), AVIA (5.41%), or JET (4.40%). Another 22.37% of fuel stations are run by 9 other brands while the remaining 27.92% of fuel stations are operated by 61 smaller or independent brands. This distribution reflects a high concentration of market shares among the brand competitors and is indicative of an oligopolistic market structure. It is worth noting that the market shares do not consider station heterogeneity, e.g., in terms of sales quantity and revenues, number of pumps, opening hours, location (e.g., near a motorway or major road), or other services such as car washes. These characteristics might indeed contribute to further market concentration (Haucap et al., 2017). The FCO, for example, reports that the combined share of the five oligopolies in nationwide sales volume is more than 70% (Bundeskartellamt, 2011).

Gasoline and diesel products sold at the various fuel stations are fairly identical and the high degree of product homogeneity signals the vital role of prices in the retail industry. Station operators and brands are entirely responsible for all pricing decisions and the degree and frequency of price changes are not regulated.⁸ In recent years, the degree to which consumers can compare prices across fuel stations in a local market has improved significantly due to the plethora of online platforms that offer such services. Market transparency in the retail fuel market is therefore much higher than in other markets, but at the cost of an increased frequency of price adjustment (BMWi, 2018).

The increased level of price transparency for both consumers and suppliers has been facilitated by the establishment of the FCO's market transparency unit (*Markttransparenzstelle für Kraftstoffe*, MTS-K). Since the end of 2013, all fuel stations are obliged to report all price changes for Super E5, Super E10, and regular diesel fuel to the MTS-K prior to an effective price change at the station-level. The price information is then transmitted to all the information service providers or platforms. These service providers then make the price information available to consumers on their websites or apps for free.⁹ The MTS-K database and associated platforms offer an overview of the level and development of fuel prices with the aims of enabling consumers to make informed decision and promote competition among fuel stations and fuel brands. These services have considerably reduced the search cost for consumers and allowed consumers to access real-time prices. On the other hand, they have also improved the capability of retailers to compare prices of competitors, both within and outside their local market. Our analysis relies on this comprehensive novel dataset that covers all fuel stations with exact time stamps for all price quotes.

E5, which accounts for approximately 85% of fuel sales in Germany (BDBe, 2017)

⁸Unlike independent fuel stations, the pricing decision might be partly centralized for stations of major brands, i.e., the individual stations may have a limited role in the pricing decision.

⁹e.g., https://www.clevertanken.de, https://www.spritmonitor.de, https://www. bottledsoftware.de



Figure 1: Spatial Distribution of Fuel Stations in Germany Source: Own illustration based on shapefiles obtained from the Natural Earth Database (http://www.naturalearthdata.com/downloads/10m-cultural-vectors/)

Given that fuel stations face no restrictions on the frequency of intra-day price changes, there may be multiple observations of a station per day. In order to assess price changes on an inter-day basis, daily averages are therefore calculated. In our analysis, average retail prices are nominal consumer prices at the pump in euros (cents) per liter. The prices are gross of taxes and duties – that is, they include energy taxes, value-added taxes, as well as a fee for the Petroleum Stockholding Association. Overall, we can observe daily prices for 15,228 distinct fuel stations in Germany for the period starting from the January 1, 2014 to December 31, 2018.¹⁰ As illustrated in Figure 1, showing the geographical distribution of all fuel stations in Germany, fuel stations are widely but unevenly distributed across cities and regions in Germany. The map shows a clear gradient between the east and west of Germany, and there is a high concentration of fuel stations in densely populated areas as well as along the *Bundesautobahn* or highway network.

In addition to the retail price data, the MTS-K dataset also provides station-specific data such as opening and closing hours, geographical coordinates, and brand affiliation of all the fuel stations.¹¹ To take into account the responsiveness of retail prices to variations in input cost, we use daily spot Brent (Europe) crude oil price obtained from the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA, 2019). The Brent crude oil prices (in dollars/barrel) are converted to euros/barrel using the exchange rate data provided by the International Monetary Fund.¹²

2.2 Neighbor Prices

The impact of local competition or neighborhood effect on station level pricing has been investigated by other authors (Hosken et al., 2008; Atkinson, 2009). To account for the role of local competition on price setting decisions at the station level, we include the average fuel prices for neighboring fuel stations in our model specification. As stations adapt their prices to those of nearby competitors within a given range, we assume that competition in the local market increases with geographic proximity. As a result, we calculate the average price of neighboring fuel stations within a range of 2 and 5 km, respectively. For all fuel stations, the complete address, as well as the georeferenced coordinates are available, so that the exact location of each station is known. This information makes it possible to compute the linear distance in kilometers between the stations using the Haversine formula (1):

¹⁰The *Markttransparenzstelle* became operational as early as September 2013, but technical difficulties in the early stage led to missing observations and incomplete data for December 2013 and earlier.

¹¹About 70 distinct brands can be identified in the dataset.

¹²see, https://www.imf.org/external/np/fin/ert/GUI/Pages/CountryDataBase.aspx

$$d_{ij} = 2R \arctan\left(\frac{\sqrt{\theta}}{\sqrt{1-\theta}}\right)$$
(1)
where $\theta = \sin^2\left(\frac{lat_i - lat_j}{2}\right) + \cos(lat_i)\cos(lat_j)\sin^2\left(\frac{lon_i - lon_j}{2}\right)$

The MTS-K database not only permits fuel stations to adjust their prices to reflect the real-time prices in the local market, but also allows consumers to track price movements. If significant price differences exist, it might be economical for the individual to accept a detour. Of course, whether a detour is considered economical depends on various factors, including the price difference per liter, the quantity of fuel needed, the mileage of the car, or generally if there is pressure of time. Using the Haversine formula implies considering the linear or "beeline" distance, i.e., a very simplified scenario. This approach applies mainly to a priori distance filters on price comparison websites or apps. However, it does not necessarily portray the behavior of customers with local knowledge, who are aware of actual driving routes and distances. That notwithstanding, linear distances have been used widely in prior research, mostly because of their intuitiveness and easy calculation.

We assume that fuel stations are influenced by other stations in a given radius κ , regardless of the actual driving time or distance. In the standard setting, the radius or threshold is set to $\kappa = 5$ km.¹³ The influence of competitors is assumed to be decreasing with distance. The spatial weights matrix is then constructed according to the rule described in equation (2), where δ_{ij} is the pairwise weight assigned to stations *i* and *j*. By definition, the distance from any station to itself is set to 0, so that all diagonal elements of the matrix are equal to 0.

$$\delta_{ij} = \begin{cases} d_{ij}^{-1} & \text{if } 0 < d_{ij} \le \kappa \\ 0 & \text{if } d_{ij} > \kappa \\ 0 & \text{if } d_{ij} = 0, \text{ i.e., } i = j \end{cases}$$
(2)

Multiplying the weight matrix by the price vector then yields the distance-weighted mean of neighbor prices within a distance of 5 km, excluding the respective station under consideration.

2.3 Public and School Holiday Data

A potential determinant of fuel price changes that is mentioned in the public discussions are public and school holidays. These periods are likely to affect fuel pricing

¹³Choosing a distance of 5 km reduces the number of fuel stations without neighbors. In this case, we identify only 939 stations in the full sample that have no neighbor within 5 km. For further robustness testing, other truncation distances (such as $\kappa = 2$ km) are also considered.

strategies as they cause changes in commuting and travel behavior. While there is a perceived notion of increased traffic and congested roads, especially at the beginning of the holiday season, other areas show a reduction in traffic counts (Cools et al., 2007; Jun, 2010). Either way, the seasons around holidays and vacations can be expected to have an effect on the demand for fuel and overall fuel consumption. The German Federal Ministry of the Interior (*Bundesministerium des Innern*) recognizes nine national public holidays every year. Additionally, there are about eight other public holidays that are celebrated in individual federal states (e.g., "Buß- und Bettag" in Saxony) or groups of federal states. The beginning and the duration of school holidays (Christmas, winter, spring, summer, and autumn holidays), on the other hand, are decided upon every year by the Standing Conference of Ministers of Education and Cultural Affairs (*Ständige Kultusministerkon-ferenz*) of the individual federal states. This is done to mitigate effects such as those on traffic, demand for vehicular fuel, and leisure activities.

2.4 Weather Data

To understand the station-level pricing behavior, it is worth considering possible determinants of fuel demand. Apart from reflecting seasonality, local weather conditions play a pivotal role in the day-to-day choice of the mode of transportation. Böcker et al. (2013) conclude that favorable weather conditions promote active modes of transportation (e.g., walking or cycling), whereas, commuters tend to switch to motorized transportation (e.g., individual driving or public services) when experiencing adverse weather conditions. This is mainly for reasons of convenience and perceived safety. Several authors have shown, for example, that adverse weather conditions such as rainfall or snow tend to increase traffic and lead to increased travel times as a consequence of congested roads (Koetse and Rietveld, 2009; Rakha et al., 2012; Tsapakis et al., 2013). It has also been shown that individuals react to weather variability differently, mainly depending on their commuter status. While local residents are inclined to switch to public transportation, commuters strongly rely on independent mobility (Liu et al., 2015; Singhal et al., 2014). For them, adverse weather implies the need for trip chaining, ultimately affecting the number of kilometers traveled (Liu et al., 2016).

Daily data on weather conditions in Germany are collected as part of the European Climate Assessment and Dataset (ECA&D) (Klein Tank et al., 2002). In total, the dataset contains information on 5,617 meteorological stations which record observations including mean ambient temperature, precipitation amount and snow depth. Data availability for the different measures varies across stations, i.e., some stations have data on all three measures, while others have data on fewer measures. For all meteorological stations, the exact geographical coordinates are also given such that for each fuel station, the corresponding weather station(s) can be assigned. To cope with missing data, the information from the nearest 20 neighboring weather stations is averaged using inverse linear distances as weights to approximate the local weather conditions.¹⁴

3 Estimation

To investigate the response of retail prices at the fuel station level to crude oil price changes, we first examine the degree of integration of the price series. Our retail price dataset covers 15, 228 individual fuel stations that are observed over a total of 1, 825 days. Of those, only stations with at least two years, i.e., 730 days of observation, are employed in the regression sample to ensure a sufficient number of observations per station. This leaves 20, 398, 279 data points, across a total of 11, 978 stations. We adopt two strategies in testing the order of integration of the retail fuel prices. First, we apply the Augmented Dickey-Fuller unit root test to the crude oil and the retail prices of the individual stations. Optimal lag length are selected using the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC).

We find that the null hypothesis of non-stationarity cannot be rejected for the crude oil price at the 1% significance level. Similarly, the results show that 98.58% of the individual station-level retail prices, i.e., 11,808 stations, are I(1). Second, given that our dataset can be differentiated across regions (federal states or *Bundesländer*), we also exploit both the cross-sectional and time dimensions of the dataset and apply the Fishertype panel unit root test to verify the stationarity of the panel of retail prices for the whole country as well as for all the 16 Bundesländer. The panel unit root test results again show that the null hypothesis of non-stationarity cannot be rejected at all conventional significance level for retail prices in Germany as a whole (see Table 7) as well as for all the individual federal states.¹⁵

Having established the order of integration of the price series, we test whether the underlying price series are cointegrated using the Engle-Granger residual-based cointegration test (Granger and Engle, 1987). The long-run relationship between the retail and the crude oil prices is first estimated as follows:

$$p_{ist} = \sigma_i + \theta w p_t + \delta d_{it} + \xi_{ist} \tag{3}$$

Here p_{ist} denotes the retail fuel price series, specific to station *i* in state *s* at time *t*. σ_i denotes the time-invariant station-specific fixed effect which controls out unobserved heterogeneity or time-invariant omitted variables that differ across individual fuel stations. These include brand type, ownership type, station density (number of stations within the

¹⁴The number of 20 neighboring weather stations is chosen arbitrarily to ensure, on the one hand, sufficient variation across stations and on the other hand, to attain robust averages of regional weather conditions.

¹⁵Unit root tests for the crude oil price, station-level price series and the panel data are all specified with a linear trend. All the station- and state-level unit root and residual-based cointegration tests are available upon request.

local market), associated facilities such as convenience or kiosk-type stores, car washes etc. We are of the view that these station characteristics change little if at all over the time period under consideration.

Estimating equation (3) with the station fixed-effects also allows us to account for different long-run margins across the individual stations. wp_t denotes the underlying series of Brent crude oil prices while d_{it} denotes state-specific dummy variables for public holidays and start of school holidays (= 1 if a day is a holiday in state s and 0 otherwise). It also captures a set of dummy variables that denote the specific days of the week. These dummy variables are included to control for demand-side effects associated with specific days of the week, and with public and school holidays. In equation (3), θ denotes the cointegrating or pass-through coefficient and ξ_{ist} is the residual, which captures the gap between the retail price and its long-run equilibrium value.¹⁶

For the two price series to be linearly cointegrated, the estimated error term ξ_{ist} should be stationary. We apply the Augmented Dickey-Fuller unit root tests to the residuals. With respect to the individual station-level time series estimation, we find that the retail prices of about 99.82 % of the fuel stations in Germany are cointegrated with the crude oil price series. For the panel estimations, we find that all the underlying retail price series are cointegrated with the crude oil price (see Table 8 for the residual-based cointegration tests for the German panel).

Since the underlying price series are I(1) and cointegrated, we can specify an error correction model (ECM) to reflect both the long-run and short-run dynamics of retail fuel prices (Granger and Engle, 1987) as follows:

$$\Delta p_{ist} = \alpha_i + \phi \xi_{ist-1} + \sum_{m=1}^M \beta_m \Delta p_{ist-m} + \sum_{n=0}^N \lambda_n \Delta w p_{ist-n} + \varepsilon_{ist}$$
(4)

In equation (4), \triangle is the first difference operator, M and N refer to the number of lags of the underlying retail price and the crude oil price, respectively. The coefficients β_m and λ_n capture the respective short-run impacts of lagged changes in retail prices and current and lagged changes in crude oil price. ξ_{ist-1} is the error correction term – the one-period lagged residual derived from the cointegrating regression in equation (3). ξ_{ist-1} expresses the prior disequilibrium from the long-run relationship (i.e., deviation from the long-run equilibrium which occurred in the previous period). That is, if $\xi_{ist-1} \neq 0$ in equation (3), then the model is in disequilibrium and vice versa. The coefficient ϕ associated with the error correction term is the long-run equilibrium retail price level. Specifically, if p_{ist-1} , for example, is above its long-run equilibrium ($\xi_{ist-1} > 0$), then it should adjust back to the long-run equilibrium in the next period and vice versa.¹⁷ Consequently, the coefficient

¹⁶To control for the repeated sampling of the crude oil price, which is invariant across stations, the standard errors are clustered at the station level.

 $^{^{17}\}xi_{ist-1} > 0$ implies positive deviation and hence a decrease in crude oil price, whereas $\xi_{ist-1} < 0$ implies otherwise.

associated with the error correction term should be negative.

Following Granger and Lee (1989), the symmetric ECM in equation (4) can be extended to capture asymmetric adjustments by decomposing both the error correction term and short-run dynamics into negative and positive variables. In this case, the asymmetric error correction model can be specified as follows:

$$\Delta p_{ist} = \alpha + \phi^{+} \xi^{+}_{ist-1} + \phi^{-} \xi^{-}_{ist-1}$$

$$+ \sum_{m=1}^{M} \left(\beta^{+}_{m} \bigtriangleup p^{+}_{ist-m} + \beta^{-}_{m} \bigtriangleup p^{-}_{ist-m} \right)$$

$$+ \sum_{n=0}^{N} \left(\lambda^{+}_{n} \bigtriangleup w p^{+}_{t-n} + \lambda^{-}_{n} \bigtriangleup w p^{-}_{t-n} \right)$$

$$+ \psi \bigtriangleup \overline{p}_{(-i),st-1} + \pi' \bigtriangleup \boldsymbol{W} + \gamma' \bigtriangleup \boldsymbol{H} + \delta' \boldsymbol{D} + \tau t + \varepsilon_{ist}$$

$$(5)$$

 ξ_{ist} is the estimated error term from equation (3), $\xi_{ist-1}^+ = max\{\xi_{ist-1}, 0\}$ and $\xi_{ist-1}^- = min\{\xi_{ist-1}, 0\}$. For each variable v in equation (5): $\Delta v^+ = max\{\Delta v, 0\}$ and $\Delta v^- = min\{\Delta v, 0\}$.¹⁸ Note that a plus (minus) as superscript to a coefficient is indicative of an increase (decrease) change in the associated variable. This approach allows us to evaluate the presence of the rockets-and-feathers phenomenon – i.e., whether crude oil price increases are transmitted more swiftly than a corresponding price decrease. The coefficients (ϕ^+ and ϕ^-) associated with the error correction terms are therefore the long-run adjustment parameters. They reflect the speed of the adjustment process towards the long-run equilibrium. For example, positive deviations of retail prices from equilibrium in the previous period ξ_{ist-1}^+ – due to a decrease in crude oil price – should return to the equilibrium in the current period at the rate of ϕ^+ . Therefore, if $|\phi^+| < |\phi^-|$, then the mean reversion of retail prices to equilibrium is faster when retail prices are below their long-run equilibrium level – implying a crude oil price increase – and slower when otherwise.

The α and β coefficients reflect the short-run impact of crude oil prices (both current and lagged) and lagged retail gasoline prices, respectively. M and N are the optimal lags, which are selected using the AIC. Again, the specification allows us to test short-run asymmetry. That is, an F-test can be used to test the null hypotheses of short-run symmetry (i.e., $|\beta_m^+| = |\beta_m^-|$ or $|\lambda_n^+| = |\lambda_n^-|$).

As indicated before, local weather conditions affect the mode of transportation and hence demand for fuel. Moreover, public holidays also alter commuting behavior and perhaps, price setting behavior of fuel stations. To account for these demand-side effects, we include a vector (\mathbf{W}) of weather related variables (precipitation, snow depth and mean ambient temperature), a vector (\mathbf{H}) of holidays – particularly, the start of school

¹⁸Equation (5) is estimated for (i) the entire panel for Germany, (ii) for the individual panels of the 16 Bundesländer and (iii) for the time series of individual stations.

holidays and public holidays – as well as day-of-the-week-specific dummies. We also include a vector (D) of month and year dummy variables to control for seasonalities and common year-specific effects, and a linear time trend (t) is also included to account for changes in retail prices that extend over the period. Since local competition also plays a vital role in how fuel stations set and adjust prices, we further include the day-to-day changes in average prices ($\Delta \bar{p}_{(-i)}$) of neighboring fuel stations within 5 km to reflect the role of local market competition.¹⁹

4 Results

4.1 Main Results

Germany as a whole. In this subsection we report the estimates for the panel of Germany as a whole. We report the estimated coefficients for the long-run adjustment parameters, the day-specific dummies, holiday dummies, prices of neighbors and weather variables. Additionally, we report the F-test statistics for the long-run symmetry and short-run symmetry hypotheses.²⁰ Table 1 shows the estimation results of the asymmetric ECM in equation (5) for the complete sample of 11,978 fuel stations in Germany. Column (1) shows the coefficient estimates for the baseline specification. Here, dummies for weekdays, an interaction of month and year dummies, as well as a linear time trend are included in the specification. The coefficients associated with positive and negative deviations from the long-run cointegrating relationship (ϕ^+ and ϕ^-), as well as the lags of (the respective positive and negative) changes in retail and crude oil prices are included. In the subsequent columns, we include the average price of neighbors, different holiday dummies, and weather variables, sequentially.

Focusing first on the estimates for days of the week as shown in models (1)-(4), the results point to an intra-week pricing pattern. The coefficients associated with the specific days of the week show increasing retail prices throughout the week. Specifically, we find increasing retail prices heading towards the weekend as illustrated by the magnitude of the coefficients for Friday, Saturday, and Sunday. This finding points to the presence of a weekend effect. With respect to the effect of local competition as reflected by the average prices of neighbors in Column (2), the estimated coefficient is positive and significant at the 1% level across all models. This indicates that rival fuel stations within a 5 km radius adjust prices in response to average price changes within the local market.

To assess the demand-effect of school and public holidays, we include (partly) state-

¹⁹We further conduct all the analyses by reducing the radius of local market competition to 2 km and by using the price spread (max - min) within a local market in addition to the average price. The results are qualitatively consistent with the main results and are available upon request.

²⁰To ensure parsimonious reporting of the estimates, we do not report the short-run coefficients, but they are available upon request.

specific public and school holidays in Column (3) and (4). As public holidays and the start of school holidays may affect fuel demand and travel behavior, there is a public perception that retail prices increase heading into the holiday period. Public holidays in Germany are mostly single-day events, i.e., they do not span a period of several days.²¹ Accordingly, we include the dummy for the contemporaneous public holiday, as well as one lagged and two leaded values to account for proactive and sustained pricing effects.

The coefficients indicate that two days before the public holiday are already associated with moderate increases in retail prices. However, there is a much stronger increase in retail prices on the public holiday itself. We find an instantaneous price increase of 0.541 cents. The estimate also shows a significant price decrease (0.129 cents) a day after the public holiday, but one that is much smaller than the initial increase. As school holidays are longer episodes (e.g., the summer holidays last six to seven weeks), their influence tends to be seasonal. Consequently, we focus on the first day of the school holidays, as this is usually the day, on which the so-called *wave of vacationers* begins. Again, one lagged, two leaded and the contemporaneous dummies are included. All four estimated coefficients are positive and significant at the 1% level. In terms of their magnitude, the contemporaneous effect of the start of school holidays is smaller (approximately 0.045 cent) than that of public holidays. This is expected as school holidays apply only to a fraction of the population unlike public holidays. Moreover, retail prices continue to increase a day after the start of the school holiday period. Overall, our estimates indicate that not only do retail prices increase on public holidays and at the start of school holidays; the price increases also begin two days prior to the start of holidays.

In the final specification in Column (4), daily changes in local weather conditions are included in the regression. The rationale is that adverse weather conditions cause changes in gasoline demand and the transport costs for crude. These, in turn, affect retail prices. The results at the national level show that the coefficients associated with changes in rainfall as well as in snow depth are statistically insignificant. The result contradicts the finding that rain and snow lead to commuters switching from active modes of transportation to driving by car or public transportation (Koetse and Rietveld, 2009; Böcker et al., 2013), which is expected to entail positive price changes, due to increased fuel demand. This insignificant effect might be related to the widely varying frequency and amount of snow and precipitation across different states in Germany. Due to these variations, the net average effect on demand and hence prices might be statistically insignificant. For changes in average temperature, the opposite applies. Here, the coefficient is negative and significant at the 1% level. That is, if the average temperature rises, commuters tend to take the bicycle or walk to work, leading to less traffic and a decrease in demand for fuel, and this ultimately exerts a decreasing effect on fuel prices.²²

²¹The only public holidays spanning two consecutive days are Christmas and the day after Christmas. ²²As shown in Table 1, all other results, including the various tests for symmetry, remain qualitatively unchanged despite the step-wise inclusion of neighboring prices, holiday, weather variables.

		(1) aseline sification	Ne	(2) ighbor ffects	H	(3) oliday ffects	W	(4) eather ffects
	spec	incation	E	nects	E	nects	E	nects
			tail Price of E5 F					
ϕ^+	-0.061***	(0.000)	-0.060***	(0.000)	-0.059***	(0.000)	-0.059***	(0.000)
ϕ^-	-0.116***	(0.001)	-0.116***	(0.001)	-0.116***	(0.001)	-0.116***	(0.001)
Tuesday	0.061***	(0.002)	0.124***	(0.002)	0.148***	(0.002)	0.148***	(0.002)
Wednesday	0.053^{***}	(0.002)	0.088***	(0.002)	0.107^{***}	(0.002)	0.107^{***}	(0.002)
Thursday	0.105^{***}	(0.002)	0.139^{***}	(0.002)	0.136^{***}	(0.002)	0.137^{***}	(0.002)
Friday	0.131^{***}	(0.002)	0.161^{***}	(0.002)	0.177^{***}	(0.002)	0.177^{***}	(0.002)
Saturday	0.263***	(0.003)	0.293^{***}	(0.003)	0.328^{***}	(0.004)	0.328^{***}	(0.004)
Sunday	0.591^{***}	(0.005)	0.613^{***}	(0.005)	0.640^{***}	(0.005)	0.640^{***}	(0.005)
L1. \triangle Neighbor Prices (5km)			0.117***	(0.001)	0.116***	(0.001)	0.116***	(0.001)
Public Holiday								
t+2					0.161^{***}	(0.002)	0.161^{***}	(0.002)
t+1					0.167^{***}	(0.002)	0.167^{***}	(0.002)
t					0.541^{***}	(0.005)	0.541^{***}	(0.005)
t-1					-0.129^{***}	(0.002)	-0.129^{***}	(0.002)
School Holiday Start								
t+2					0.074^{***}	(0.002)	0.073^{***}	(0.002)
t+1					0.038^{***}	(0.002)	0.039^{***}	(0.002)
t					0.045^{***}	(0.002)	0.045^{***}	(0.002)
t-1					0.110^{***}	(0.002)	0.110^{***}	(0.002)
\triangle Rainfall							-0.000	(0.000)
\triangle Snow Depth							0.001	(0.001)
\bigtriangleup Average Temperature							-0.016***	(0.001)
	F-Tests for S	Symmetry						
$\phi^+ = \phi^-$	$5,267.80^{***}$		$6,220.68^{***}$		$6,619.16^{***}$		6,610.55*** 582.08***	
$\beta_m^+ = \beta_m^-, m \in [1, 7]$			603.45***	603.45***		581.82***		
$\lambda_n^+ = \lambda_n^-, n \in [0,7]$	6,821.18***		$6,741.15^{***}$		$5,543.63^{***}$		5,552.37***	
Cointegration Parameter	1.041***		1.041***		1.041***		1.041***	
Observations	$20,\!398,\!729$		$20,\!398,\!729$		20,398,729		20,398,729	
R^2	0.287		0.292		0.297		0.297	
Number of Fuel Stations	11,978		11,978		11,978		11,978	
Month/Year Fixed Effects	Yes		Yes		Yes		Yes	

Notes: Constant term included but not shown. Standard errors, clustered with respect to fuel stations, are reported in parentheses.

*: Significant at the 10% level. **: Significant at the 5% level. ***: Significant at the 1% level. Public Holiday denotes whether the corresponding day is a public holiday, some of which vary across German states. School Holiday Start refers to the first day of school holidays, which in Germany are individual to the 16 federal states. Station Fixed Effects refer to a set of indicator variables that take a value of 1 for each individual fuel station. Month/Year Fixed Effects refer to a set of control variables specific to each combination of month and year. See the main text for additional details on data construction and sources. For F-Tests for Symmetry the following null hypotheses are tested: Long-run symmetry tests whether the coefficients of the ECM are equal, i.e., $\phi^+ = \phi^-$. Short-run symmetry tests $L(i).P^+ = L(i).P^-$ for all $i \in [1,7]$ with F(7, 12319) degrees of freedom and $L(j).WP^+ = L(j).WP^-$ for all $j \in [0,7]$ with F(8, 12319) degrees of freedom. The Cointegration Parameter refers to the pass-through coefficient (θ) for equation (3) and corresponds to the long-run cointegrating relationship between the retail price (p) and the crude oil price(up).

Across all specifications, the null hypothesis of short-run symmetry in retail $(|\beta_m^+| = |\beta_m^-|)$ as well as crude oil $(|\lambda_n^+| = |\lambda_n^-|)$ price changes can be rejected. This is indicative of an asymmetric response of retail prices in the short run. Focusing more on the long-run adjustment of retail prices, the results as shown in models (1)-(4) show that long-run retail prices in Germany respond asymmetrically to crude oil price changes. The long-run adjustment coefficients for both positive and negative deviations are statistically significant at the 1% level across all models. The estimates show that a day after a 1 cent change in the spot crude oil price, the corresponding adjustment of the retail price is 0.059 cent in the case of crude oil price decrease and 0.116 cent in the case of a 1 cent increase in crude oil price.

The test for equality of the long-run adjustment coefficients, i.e., $|\phi^+| = |\phi^-|$, shows that the differences between the coefficients are statistically different from zero across all specifications. The speed of convergence towards the long-run equilibrium is therefore faster for crude oil price increases than decreases. With respect to the half-life of a deviation – the number of days required to reduce half of the deviation from the longrun equilibrium – the estimates show that it takes approximately six days for half of a negative deviation to be corrected. It, however, takes roughly twelve days in the case of a positive deviation.²³ This implies that fuel stations in the long-run adjust their retail prices more swiftly when the margin is squeezed than when it is stretched and confirms the rockets-and-feathers hypothesis.

As indicated earlier, tacit collusion among fuel stations and the extent to which information rent can be extracted from consumers have gained traction in the extant literature as important determinants of the rockets-and-feathers pattern. Given the granular nature of our data, we examine whether the asymmetric pricing pattern we find in the German retail fuel market may be the consequence of collusion and/or consumer search intensity.

Collusion and asymmetry. As to the former, the high market concentration coupled with the ease with which individual stations within a local market can monitor neighbors' prices make tacit agreement among fuel stations in a local market highly probable. Theory and empirics suggest that the focal point for tacit collusion among fuel stations is the retail price level in the previous period (Borenstein et al., 1997; Lewis, 2011; Verlinda, 2008). Fuel stations that have reached such an agreement keep the price level from the previous period when the input cost decreases. The agreement is maintained until one of the fuel stations reneges by adjusting current prices to reflect input cost decreases, thereby provoking a price war. Conversely, for input cost increases, fuel stations adjust retail prices accordingly, not only to maintain profit margins but also to signal their compliance with the agreement to their competitors. In effect, the speed of adjustment of retail prices to input cost decreases is slower than for cost increases.

To examine whether asymmetric pricing in the German market is a consequence of tacit or focal price collusion as a pricing strategy, we compute the average price of all fuel stations within 5 km radius – weighted by the inverse distance to competitors. We then use this weighted average price to identify fuel stations that frequently have retail prices above or below the local market average. That is, we consider stations relatively expensive (*"high-priced"*), if the frequency of daily prices above the local market average exceeds 75th percentile of the stations in the sample, and relatively inexpensive (*"low-priced"*) stations if their price is below the 25th percentile of stations.

Consequently, we expect the extent of asymmetry to be significantly different for *high- and low-priced* fuel stations. The emphasis here is on the speed of adjustment following an input cost decrease. In this case, retail prices should adjust more slowly for

²³The half-life is defined mathematically as: $ln(2)/|\phi|$.

high-priced stations than *low-priced* stations. As to input cost increase, it is difficult to predict a priori since the rate of adjustment could be similar but the underlying motivation might differ. For *low-priced* stations, it might be important to adjust prices accordingly in order to maintain positive margins while for *high-priced* stations, the underlying reason might just be to ensure compliance with the agreement.

In our analysis, we replicate the main results (Column (4) in Table 1) for these two groups and compare the magnitude of the coefficients of interest, i.e., the long-run adjustment parameters $|\phi^+|$ and $|\phi^-|$. We find that the absolute value of the adjustment coefficients for the *low-priced* fuel stations is larger than that of the *high-priced* group. Comparison of the coefficients shows that the long-run adjustment parameters for the two cases ($\phi_{P25}^+ = -0.066$, $\phi_{P25}^- = -0.137$ and $\phi_{P75}^+ = -0.055$, $\phi_{P75}^- = -0.103$) differ significantly, i.e., the probability of the long-run adjustment parameters being equal for *high-* and *low-priced* stations is less than 0.1%.²⁴

Indeed for input cost decreases, the results show that the magnitude of the speed of adjustment is significantly larger for *low-priced* stations than *high-priced* stations. One explanation that may account for the speed of adjustment following an input cost increase for *low-priced* stations being significantly larger than that of the *high-priced* stations is that *low-priced* fuel stations have relatively thin profit margins. This implies the need to swiftly pass on cost changes. In contrast, for *high-priced* fuel stations the, relatively high prices serves as a buffer in the face of increasing costs. Accordingly, even with the smaller rate of price adjustment, the fact that the prices in these stations are consistently above the average market price enables them to maintain positive profit margins. This explanation is further supported by the observation that *high-priced* fuel stations predominantly belong to dominant brands – as illustrated in Figure 2 – that have the capacity to influence market conditions as they hold significant refinery capacities, shares of stations and sales volume.²⁵ These results lend support to the notion that asymmetric pricing in the German retail market might partly be due to price coordination among competitors.

Search cost and asymmetry. With respect to consumers' search activities, we focus on search-based theories that suggest that asymmetric search intensity reduces the incentive to pass on input cost decreases since consumers have less information about cost decreases than increases (Yang and Ye, 2008; Tappata, 2009). These theoretical models suggest that when input costs are low, there is higher price dispersion, and this leads to higher search intensity since consumers have an incentive to compare prices across stations if their search costs do not exceed the payoff. There is therefore less price asymmetry as individual retailers are less able to extract the informational rent from consumers.

 $²⁴Pr(|\phi_{P25}^+| = |\phi_{P75}^+|) < 0.1\%$ and $Pr(|\phi_{P25}^-| = |\phi_{P75}^-|) < 0.1\%$ — Full results are available upon request.

 $^{^{25}}$ The brands listed are those, for which more than 500 fuel stations are listed in Germany. All others, including those assigned to *no brand*, are listed as *other*.



Figure 2: High and Low Price Fuel Stations by Brands

To empirically investigate whether high price dispersion and intensive searching on the part of the consumer base lead to less asymmetric pricing in the German retail market, we identify the maximum and minimum prices within a local market – again 5 km radius – to which each fuel station belongs. We calculate the price range, which is the difference between the maximum and minimum price. The range denotes the maximum gross gain a consumer can attain within the local market following a complete search across all fuel stations. We then categorize fuel stations into "low-" and "high-dispersion" groups based on the distribution of the price range. That is, the low-dispersion group falls below the 25th percentile of stations while those above the 75th percentile are denoted as the high-dispersion group.

We again replicate the main results (Column (4) in Table 1) for these two groups. Since low price dispersion is associated with low payoff from price comparison, fuel stations in this group are expected to pass cost increases to consumers more easily. Hence, we expect the magnitude of the adjustment coefficient for cost increases ϕ^- in the case of *low-dispersion* group to be significantly larger than that of the *high-dispersion* group. The estimates for the long-run adjustments show that the *low-dispersion* long-run adjustment coefficients significantly exceed their *high-dispersion* counterparts in terms of magnitude $(\phi_{P25}^+ = -0.057, \phi_{P25}^- = -0.121 \text{ and } \phi_{P75}^+ = -0.054, \phi_{P75}^- = -0.102)$. The probability of the long-run adjustment parameters being equal for *high-* and *low-dispersion* stations is less than 0.1%.²⁶ For cost increases, the estimates are consistent with search theory and point to a negative correlation between the degree of price dispersion and asymmetry. For cost decreases, on the other hand, the estimates are not consistent with the theory since $|\phi_{P25}^+|$ is greater than $|\phi_{P75}^+|$ and significant at all conventional levels.

Individual federal states. It is worth noting that the distribution of fuel stations, the footprint of different brands as well as sub-regional market structure vary across federal states. In terms of the density of fuel stations, for example, the state of North Rhine-Westphalia has 2,753 fuel stations in our sample, while Bremen as a federal city state has only 92 fuel stations. It is, therefore, possible that the asymmetry shown in Table 1 may be driven by a few individual federal states. To rule out this possibility, we conduct the prior analysis for subsamples consisting of all the 16 individual German federal states.

Table 2 shows the results for five federal states, selected based on special features, such as area, population, or status as federal city state. We do this to show the sensitivity of the results to different characteristics of the individual states.²⁷ Column (1) shows the results for Bavaria – the federal state with the largest area. In Column (2), the result for Berlin, which is both the capital city as well as one of the three federal city states is presented. The result for Bremen is shown in Column (3). Bremen is the federal state with the smallest population, area, and the lowest number of fuel stations. Column (4) presents the estimates for Hamburg, a federal city state that hosts one of the main ports in Germany. Last but not least, Column (5) shows the results for North Rhine Westphalia (NRW) – the state with the largest population and the highest number of fuel stations.

From the results in Table 2, we can conclude that the state-specific findings are fairly identical to the main findings presented in Table 1. With respect to the longrun adjustment coefficients, we find that both are significant at the 1% level but the magnitude differs across states, albeit without any distinctive pattern. We find a larger magnitude for the respective long-run adjustment parameters for Hamburg, while the estimates for Bavaria are smaller as compared to all other states. Across all states, the estimates show that the speed of convergence toward the long-run equilibrium is faster for negative deviations of retail prices from equilibrium – implying increasing crude oil price – than positive deviations. Moreover, the null hypothesis of symmetric long-run adjustment is rejected at the 1% level in all states. Accordingly, deviations from the long-run equilibrium margin are rapidly corrected when the margin shrinks than when it stretches which is consistent with the widespread public perception. The state-specific and national estimates underscore the pervasiveness of the rockets-and-feathers phenomenon in Germany.

 $[\]overline{{}^{26}Pr(|\phi^+_{P25}| = |\phi^+_{P75}|)} < 0.1\%$ and $\overline{Pr}(|\phi^-_{P25}| = |\phi^-_{P75}|) < 0.1\%$ — Full results are available upon request.

²⁷The estimates for the remaining states are shown in Table 11 the Appendix.

Table 2:	Regression	Results:	Gasoline	(E5) –	Federal States
----------	------------	----------	----------	--------	----------------

		(1)		(2)		(3)		(4)		(5)
	В	avaria	I	Berlin	В	remen	Ha	mburg	North Rhi	ne Westphali
		est area)		l city state)	(smal	lest area)	(Federa	l city state)	(largest	population)
	Dependent V	/ariable: \triangle Re	tail Price of E5 I	Fuel						
ϕ^+	-0.076***	0.001	-0.106***	0.003	-0.087***	0.005	-0.114***	(0.009)	-0.102***	(0.002)
ϕ^-	-0.114***	0.002	-0.148***	0.003	-0.124***	0.005	-0.170***	(0.005)	-0.138***	(0.002)
Tuesday	0.186***	(0.005)	0.285***	(0.008)	0.361***	(0.015)	0.293***	(0.009)	0.114***	(0.004)
Wednesday	0.140***	(0.005)	0.216***	(0.008)	0.302***	(0.016)	0.255^{***}	(0.010)	0.069***	(0.004)
Thursday	0.175^{***}	(0.005)	0.174^{***}	(0.009)	0.307***	(0.016)	0.304^{***}	(0.012)	0.127***	(0.004)
Friday	0.223***	(0.006)	0.228***	(0.010)	0.412***	(0.018)	0.363***	(0.012)	0.164***	(0.005)
Saturday	0.402***	(0.010)	0.562***	(0.019)	0.469***	(0.034)	0.509***	(0.021)	0.310***	(0.007)
Sunday	0.700***	(0.015)	0.676^{***}	(0.018)	0.894***	(0.032)	0.831***	(0.026)	0.635***	(0.011)
L1.△ Neighbor Prices (5km) Public Holiday	0.099***	0.003	0.235***	(0.008)	0.175***	(0.008)	0.194***	(0.012)	0.118***	(0.003)
t + 2	0.155***	(0.004)	0.120***	(0.010)	0.157***	(0.021)	0.112***	(0.013)	0.180***	(0.003)
t + 1	0.103***	(0.005)	0.138***	(0.010)	0.076***	(0.020)	0.138***	(0.013)	0.279***	(0.004)
t	0.547***	(0.013)	0.766***	(0.018)	0.866***	(0.039)	0.632***	(0.036)	0.509***	(0.011)
t-1	-0.158***	(0.006)	-0.248***	(0.010)	-0.363***	(0.026)	-0.246***	(0.013)	-0.155***	(0.005)
School Holiday Start										
t + 2 (before)	0.124***	(0.006)	-0.123***	(0.010)	0.017	(0.026)	-0.085***	(0.012)	0.065***	(0.005)
t + 1	0.060***	(0.006)	0.033***	(0.008)	0.202***	(0.024)	-0.067***	(0.017)	0.082***	(0.006)
t	0.063***	(0.005)	0.042***	(0.010)	0.006	(0.016)	-0.067***	(0.011)	0.013**	(0.005)
t - 1 (after)	0.103***	(0.007)	0.079***	(0.009)	0.008	(0.021)	0.094***	(0.015)	0.130***	(0.005)
△ Rainfall	-0.002***	(0.001)	0.006***	(0.001)	0.016***	(0.004)	0.014***	(0.002)	-0.001**	(0.000)
△ Snow Depth	0.002	(0.001)	0.060***	(0.006)	-0.044**	(0.015)	-0.045***	(0.010)	-0.019***	(0.002)
\triangle Average Temperature	-0.030***	(0.002)	-0.060***	(0.004)	-0.076***	(0.009)	-0.019***	(0.005)	0.005**	(0.002)
	F-Tests for S	Symmetry								
$\phi^{+} = \phi^{-}$	408.14***		225.13***		38.21***		39.81***		629.95***	
$\beta_m^+ = \beta_m^-, m \in [1, 7]$	127.29***		37.39***		30.60***		41.49***		165.66^{***}	
$\lambda_n^+ = \lambda_n^-, n \in [0,7]$	847.69***		381.50***		100.50***		103.79***		$2,069.75^{***}$	
Cointegration Parameter	1.073***		1.026***		0.966***		1.025***		1.033***	
Observations	2,961,268		509,849		161,300		371,231		4,731,795	
R^2	0.306		0.290		0.324		0.334		0.313	
Number of Fuel Stations	1,773		290		92		212		2,753	
Month/Year Fixed Effects	Yes		Yes		Yes		Yes		Yes	

Notes: Constant term included but not shown. Standard errors, clustered with respect to fuel stations, are reported in parentheses. *: Significant at the 10% level. **: Significant at the 5% level. ***: Significant at the 1% level. Public Holiday denotes whether the corresponding day is a public holiday, which partly vary across German states. School Holiday Start refers to the first day of school holidays, which in Germany are individual to the 16 federal states. Station Fixed Effects refer to a set of indicator variables that take a value of 1 for each individual fuel station. Month/Year Fixed Effects refer to a set of control variables specific to each combination of month and year. See the main text for additional details on data construction and sources. For F-tests for Symmetry the following null hypotheses are tested: Long-run symmetry tests buck the the coefficients of the ECM are equal, i.e., $\phi^+ = \phi^-$. Short-run symmetry tests $L(i).P^+ = L(i).P^-$ for all $i \in [1, 7]$ with F(7, 12319) degrees of freedom and $L(j).WP^+ = L(j).WP^-$ for all $j \in [0, 7]$ with F(8, 12319) degrees of freedom. The Cointegration Parameter refers to the long-run cointegrating relationship between the retail price (p) and the crude oil price(wp).

We also note that the weekly patterns of price movements are approximately identical across states, i.e., with prices peaking on the weekend. This pattern is consistent with the nation-wide trend. The estimates further show that the effect of price changes in neighboring fuel stations is more pronounced in federal city states (or smaller states in general). For example, the estimates for Berlin (0.235), Bremen (0.179), or Hamburg (0.194) are considerably larger than those of Bavaria (0.098) or North Rhine-Westphalia (0.118). The public holiday effect is qualitatively identical across federal states, with the contemporaneous effect being stronger.

In the case of the start of school holidays, the pattern varies slightly across federal states and there are differences when compared to the national pattern in terms of the direction of the effect. In Bremen in particular, significant retail price changes occur only one day before the start of school holidays. In Hamburg, retail prices start to decline two days before the start of school holidays and increase a day after. In Berlin, retail prices decrease significantly two days before the start of school holidays. The retail price then increases from the day before until the day after the start of the school holiday. The estimates for Bavaria and North Rhine-Westphalia, on the other hand, follow the national trend.

Additionally, the impact of the daily changes in local weather conditions do not

appear to have a uniform effect across all states. While the national estimates for rain and snow are statistically insignificant, they are either negative or positive and significant in most cases. For the federal city states, the effect of changes in rainfall is positive and significant at the 1% level while for the large states with a high density of stations, the effect is negative. The effects of snow on retail price changes across the different states are mixed but generally points to an inverse relationship. The estimates also show that except for the state of NRW, the negative effect of increasing temperature on price changes is consistent with the national estimates. Note, however, that the effect of changes in weather conditions on fuel price changes might differ across states because of differences in modes of transportation and transport infrastructural networks.²⁸ The results should, therefore, be interpreted with caution, as they are most likely confounded by state-specific geographic or other local features not accounted for in our model.

Individual station-level time series. The use of weekly or monthly time series data at the national level is a common practice in the extant literature, particularly in studies that relate to the retail fuel market in Germany. This is perhaps due to difficulties associated with obtaining station-level data. Notwithstanding, it is obvious that even for established brands with a nationwide network of fuel stations, the pricing decision is partly made at the station level taking into account local market conditions. As compared to previous studies, our analysis reflects station-level pricing decisions by drawing on station-level data instead of aggregate data. We have so far conducted our panel data analysis for the whole of Germany and all the 16 federal states in Germany. Since the response of retail prices to input cost changes at the station level could differ from the average response across a panel of stations, we further exploit our granular and extensive station-level dataset to investigate whether the average long-run asymmetric responses at the national and state levels also exist at the station level. To do this, we estimate a variant of the asymmetric error correction model in equation (5) for all the individual fuel stations in our sample.²⁹

Focusing on just the long-run adjustment coefficients, we find that for 95.01% of the 11,787 fuel stations in our sample, retail gasoline prices respond asymmetrically in the long run to crude oil price changes. In contrast to the panel estimates in Tables 1–2, the type of asymmetry differs across the fuel stations. Specifically, the estimates show

²⁸Our estimation approach only partially controls out unique state-specific characteristics. There might therefore still be some other state-specific features related to the transport network that are not captured by our specification.

 $^{^{29}}$ For all 11,978 individual fuel stations that we consider in our sample, ADF unit root tests for the station-level retail price series show that the retail prices for only 170 fuel stations are stationary. These stations are excluded from this analysis. Out of the remaining 11,808 fuel stations, the residual-based cointegration test shows that for 99.87 % of the 11,808 fuel stations, the retail fuel prices are cointegrated with the crude oil price. We exclude the 21 fuel stations where the null hypothesis of no cointegration could not be rejected.

that for 88.42% of all the fuel stations, the response of retail prices to crude oil price changes follows the rockets-and-feathers pricing pattern. For the remainder of the fuel stations, we find either symmetric or negative asymmetric response. Since only a small proportion of stations exhibits a pricing pattern that signifies a high level of competition, i.e., symmetric or negative asymmetric adjustments, our analysis at the individual station level confirms the prevalence of the rockets-and-feathers phenomenon.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Brand Name	,	Type of Adjustment? (%	%)	
	Negative asymmetry	Rockets & Feathers	Symmetry	Σ
Aral	12.97	78.78	8.26	100
	(267)	(1,622)	(170)	(2,059)
Esso	1.71	95.73	2.56	100
	(16)	(896)	(24)	(936)
JET	4.22	92.21	3.57	100
	(26)	(568)	(22)	(616)
Shell	5.32	89.74	4.94	100
	(85)	(1,434)	(79)	(1,598)
Total	8.98	85.12	5.9	100
	(67)	(635)	(44)	(746)
bft	7.29	86.79	5.92	100
	(32)	(381)	(26)	(439)
star	3.64	93.13	3.23	100
	(18)	(461)	(16)	(495)
other	5.35	90.42	4.23	100
	(262)	(4, 429)	(207)	(4,898)
Σ	6.56	88.45	4.99	100
	(773)	(10, 426)	(588)	(11,787)

Table 3: Regression Results: Gasoline (E5) – Individual Stations (by brand)

Notes:

The table shows the percentage of individual fuel station time series depending on whether $|\phi^+| > |\phi^-|$ (negative asymmetry), $|\phi^+| = |\phi^-|$ (symmetric adjustment) or $|\phi^+| < |\phi^-|$ (rockets and feathers). The absolute number of fuel stations is shown in parentheses.

The brands listed are those for which more than 500 fuel stations are listed in Germany. All others, including those assigned to *no brand*, are listed as *other*.

The results as shown in Tables 3-4 also depict differences in retail price response to input cost changes across different brands and federal states. Again, the results confirm the widespread existence of the rockets-and-feathers phenomenon across all branded and unbranded fuel stations. Particularly, we find that for major brands such as Esso, Star, and Jet, more than 90% of their respective fuel stations pass on input cost increases at a faster rate than input cost decreases. Compared to other brands, retail pricing appears to be more competitive for a significant proportion of fuel stations that belong to major brands such as Total, Aral and bft. For the individual federal states (see Table 4), the estimates also show that the rockets-and-feathers pricing pattern is more prevalent in the states of Saarland, Rhineland-Palatinate, and Baden-Württemberg. In the state of Thuringia and the three city-states – Berlin, Hamburg, and Bremen – on the other hand – we find a higher share of fuel stations with negative asymmetric adjustment or

E 1 10 1	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Federal State		Adjustment? (%)		
	Negative asymmetry	Rockets & Feathers	Symmetry	Σ
Baden-Württemberg	2.96	93.52	3.52	100
Daden- wurttemberg	(47)	(1,487)	(56)	(1,590)
Bavaria	3.56	92.82	3.62	100
Davana	(62)	(1,615)	(63)	(1,740)
Berlin	10.69	83.79	5.52	100
Deriili				
D 1 1	(31)	(243)	(16)	(290)
Brandenburg	7.65	85.63	6.73	100
D	(25)	(280)	(22)	(327)
Bremen	10.87	83.70	5.43	100
TT 1	(10)	(77)	(5)	(92)
Hamburg	10	84.76	5.24	100
	(21)	(178)	(11)	(210)
Hesse	6.77	89.53	3.70	100
	(64)	(847)	(35)	(946)
Mecklenburg-Vorpommern	4.05	89.88	6.07	100
	(10)	(222)	(15)	(247)
Lower Saxony	6.64	87.6	5.76	100
	(91)	(1,201)	(79)	(1,371)
North Rhine-Westphalia	7.08	86.20	6.71	100
	(191)	(2,324)	(181)	(2,696)
Rhineland-Palatinate	2.48	95.05	2.48	100
	(15)	(576)	(15)	(606)
Saarland	2.13	96.45	1.42	100
	(3)	(136)	(2)	(141)
Saxony	6.75	87.58	5.66	100
	(31)	(402)	(26)	(459)
Saxony-Anhalt	8.76	86.50	4.74	100
	(24)	(237)	(13)	(274)
Schleswig-Holstein	9.63	85.27	5.11	100
-	(49)	(434)	(26)	(509)
Thuringia	34.26	57.79	7.96	100
~	(99)	(167)	(23)	(289)
Σ	6.56	88.45	4.99	100
	(773)	(10, 426)	(588)	(11,787)

Table 4: Regression Results: Gasoline (E5) – Individual Stations (by Federal State)

Notes:

The table shows the percentage of individual fuel station time series depending on whether $|\phi^+| > |\phi^-|$ (negative asymmetry), $|\phi^+| = |\phi^-|$ (symmetric adjustment) or $|\phi^+| < |\phi^-|$ (rockets and feathers). The absolute number of fuel stations is shown in parentheses.

symmetric response to input cost changes than all the other states. This could be due to the close proximity of fuel stations from one another, thereby increasing the degree of local competition.

4.2 Further Analyses

Aggregation over space: State-level time series. Since the dynamics of time series of heterogeneous fuel stations might be markedly different from those derived from spatially aggregated data, we ascertain whether the average adjustment process in Tables

1–2 are sensitive to spatial data aggregation. We calculate daily average prices for the whole of Germany and for the respective federal states and present the nationwide and state-level time series estimates in Columns (1) to (3) of Table $5.^{30}$

		Spatial			Temporal		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
State	ϕ^+	ϕ^-	$ \phi^+ = \phi^- $	ϕ^+	ϕ^-	$ \phi^+ = \phi^- $	Ν
Whole Country	-0.043***	-0.106***	12.19***	-0.322***	-0.309***	174.24***	2,865,990
Baden-Württemberg	-0.046***	-0.121***	12.95***	-0.407***	-0.384***	74.41***	387,504
Bavaria	-0.050***	-0.099***	7.21***	-0.408***	-0.372***	207.02***	432,141
Berlin	-0.097***	-0.141***	2.68	-0.353***	-0.395***	49.65***	69,047
Brandenburg	-0.074***	-0.132***	5.31**	-0.350***	-0.366***	5.24**	80,125
Bremen	-0.114***	-0.199***	5.60**	-0.353***	-0.380***	7.95***	22,464
Hamburg	-0.122***	-0.156***	1.41	-0.443***	-0.399***	10.66***	50,047
Hesse	-0.037**	-0.125***	15.86***	-0.429***	-0.422***	2.72^{*}	229,603
Mecklenburg-Vorpommern	-0.110***	-0.193***	8.32***	-0.463***	-0.441***	5.22**	58,719
Lower Saxony	-0.060***	-0.139***	12.75***	-0.433***	-0.412***	30.93***	331,685
North Rhine-Westphalia	-0.060***	-0.123***	9.52***	-0.467***	-0.460***	3.54*	651,889
Rhineland-Palatinate	-0.035**	-0.118***	17.00***	-0.430***	-0.426***	0.40	151,596
Saarland	-0.052***	-0.125***	10.49***	-0.416***	-0.404***	1.84	35,121
Saxony	-0.071***	-0.160***	14.81***	-0.466***	-0.458***	1.07	115,230
Saxony-Anhalt	-0.110***	-0.188***	7.28***	-0.424***	-0.433***	0.74	61,826
Schleswig-Holstein	-0.088***	-0.161***	8.29***	-0.431***	-0.403***	15.56***	118,661
Thuringia	-0.077***	-0.113***	2.94*	-0.475***	-0.452***	14.71***	70,332

Table 5: Further Results: Gasoline (E5) – Spatial and Temporal Aggregation

Notes: *: Significant at the 10% level. **: Significant at the 5% level. ***: Significant at the 1% level. The number of observations for the spatial aggregation estimation is 1825 in all cases.

In Table 5, we show the long-run adjustment coefficients ϕ^+ and ϕ^- in Columns (1) and (2), and the F statistic for the null hypothesis of long-run symmetric adjustment is reported in Column (3). The long-run adjustment coefficients for Germany and the 16 individual federal states show that the absolute value of ϕ^- exceeds that of ϕ^+ . The test for symmetric adjustment also shows that the difference between the two coefficients is statistically different from zero in 15 out of the 17 cases. That is, the only states in which the null hypothesis of symmetric adjustment cannot be rejected are Berlin and Hamburg. The rejection of the symmetric adjustment for the whole of Germany and 14 states is consistent with the results from the panel data and station-specific time series analyses. The results show that crude oil price changes that shrink the retail margin are passed on to consumers more swiftly than a corresponding price change that increases the margin. The findings show that the long-run rockets-and-feathers phenomenon is not sensitive to spatial data aggregation and holds for daily national or state-specific time series.

Aggregation over time: Average weekly prices across stations. We also examine whether temporal aggregation of station-level data matters with respect to the long-run adjustment of retail price response to input cost changes. To illustrate the sensitivity of the results to temporal data aggregation, we aggregate the *daily* station-level retail

 $^{^{30}}$ Note that daily country- and state-level time series are non-stationary and cointegrated with the spot crude oil prices – results for unit root and cointegration tests are available upon request.

prices to station-level *weekly* prices. The results are presented in Table 5 (Columns 4-7). Focusing on the long-run speed of convergence, the findings differ from the previous results obtained by using daily data. In contrast to the national estimates in Table 1 and Columns 1-3 of Table 5, we find that the absolute value of the average long-run adjustment parameter for positive deviations is larger than that of negative deviations. The coefficients are also statistically different at the 1% level. This indicates that retail prices adjust more swiftly to crude oil price decreases than to crude oil price increases. For the state-specific estimates, symmetric adjustment towards the long-run equilibrium is rejected in 12 out of 16 cases. Out of the 12 states with asymmetric adjustments, the speed of adjustment towards the long-run equilibrium is faster for crude oil price decreases than price increases in 10 cases. We also find symmetric adjustment in 4 out of the 16 cases and the rockets-and-feathers pattern in only two states.

The results using station-level weekly panel data point primarily to a high degree of competition in the retail market and are consistent with recent findings in the empirical literature on the German market (Kristoufek and Lunackova, 2015; Asane-Otoo and Schneider, 2015; Bagnai and Ospica, 2016). The long-run speed of adjustments from the weekly data, however, diverge from those obtained using the daily station-level data. Our findings suggest that temporal data aggregation or the use of low frequency data are critical to the accurate assessment of the type of adjustment towards the long-run equilibrium.

4.3 Analysis for Diesel

Since gasoline and diesel are the main transport fuel types in Germany, we also repeated the analysis for diesel.³¹ With respect to the national estimates in Table 9, the results for the long-run speed of convergence are consistent with the findings for gasoline (E5). In general, the rockets-and-feathers phenomenon is also confirmed in the case of diesel. The day-of-week, holiday, and neighboring price effects are all consistent with the findings for gasoline. Again, as evidenced by the estimates of the weather variables, the results for diesel also show that retail prices are influenced by changes in weather conditions but the effects –as in the case of gasoline – also differ across different states (see Table 10).

5 Conclusions

In this paper, we reexamine the perception that retail fuel prices respond more swiftly to crude oil price increases than decreases – a pricing pattern characterized as the *rockets-and-feathers* phenomenon. This is often associated with market inefficiencies

 $^{^{31}}$ The main results are presented in Tables 9 - 10 in the Appendix and the remaining results are available upon request.

(e.g., collusion among retailers) and/or disparities in consumer search intensity following input cost changes. Our analyses explore the adjustment of retail fuel prices to crude oil price changes using a novel dataset of station-level daily retail prices for 11,978 fuel stations spanning the period January 1, 2014 to December 31, 2018. To the best of our knowledge, none of the previous studies in the rockets-and-feathers literature has examined the phenomenon using daily prices from virtually all geographically diverse fuel stations in a major OECD country. In addition to using these extensive and granular station-level retail price data, our analysis also accounts for the demand-side effects of changes in weather conditions, intra-week pricing patterns, holiday effects, as well as pricing decisions of neighboring fuel stations.

Contrary to recent findings for Germany, we find that asymmetric pricing is the norm rather than exception and the *rockets-and-feathers* phenomenon is very prevalent in the German retail fuel market. Specifically, we find evidence in support of the perception that input cost changes that squeeze the retail margin are passed on more swiftly to consumers than equivalent input cost change that increase firms' retail margins. On the one hand, this finding is surprising given the high level of market transparency and the reduced search cost for consumers since they can easily obtain price information across fuel stations in real time. On the other hand, the transparent nature of the retail market and the low search cost benefit not only consumers, but also firms, that can effortlessly compare prices both within and outside their local markets and adjust prices accordingly – making the potential for tacit collusion or price coordination more likely. In fact, our analysis shows not only that the pervasiveness of the rockets-and-feathers pattern might partly be due to disparities in search intensity, but also that price coordination among retailers might play a role.

Our findings also suggest that temporal aggregation of station-level data matters in assessing the type of long-run adjustment as there are substantial differences with respect to the type of adjustment exhibited by low- and high-frequency data. In essence, temporal aggregation obscures the nature of adjustment and can lead to inaccurate inferences. This might explain the diverse findings in the extant literature as well as why our results differ from recent findings, particularly for Germany. Overall, the granular and extensive nature of the data used in the empirical analysis permits a comprehensive analysis of the entire retail fuel market, including both rural and urban areas. This affords the opportunity to generalize our findings to typical national retail fuel markets.

References

- Asane-Otoo, E. and Schneider, J. (2015). Retail fuel price adjustment in germany: A threshold cointegration approach. *Energy Policy*, 78:1–10.
- Atkinson, B. (2009). Retail gasoline price cycles: Evidence from guelph, ontario using bi-hourly station specific retail price data. *Energy Journal*, 30:85–109.
- Bacon, R. W. (1991). Rockets and feathers: the asymmetric speed of adjustment of uk retail gasoline prices to cost changes. *Energy economics*, 13(3):211–218.
- Bagnai, A. and Ospica, C. A. M. (2016). "asymmetric asymmetries" in eurozone markets gasoline pricing. *Journal of Economic Asymmetries*, 13:89–99.
- Balke, N. S., Brown, S. P., and Yücel, M. (1998). Crude oil and gasoline prices: An asymmetric relationship? *Economic and Financial Policy Review*, pages 2–11.
- BDBe (2017). Market data published for 2017 -- increase in super e10 consumption, but less bioethanol on the growing petrol market. Technical report, German Bioethanol Industry Association.
- BMWi (2018). Bericht über die Ergebnisse der Arbeit der Markttransparenzstelle für Kraftstoffe und die hieraus gewonnenen Erfahrungen. Technical report, Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie.
- Böcker, L., Dijst, M., and Prillwitz, J. (2013). Impact of everyday weather on individual daily travel behaviours in perspective: A literature review. *Transport Reviews*, 33(1):71–91.
- Borenstein, S., Cameron, A. C., and Gilbert, R. (1997). Do gasoline prices respond asymmetrically to crude oil price changes? *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 112:305–339.
- Bundeskartellamt (2011). Fuel sector inquiry. Final Report in Accordance with §32e GWB May 2011 Summary. https://www.bundeskartellamt.de/SharedDocs/Publikation/EN/Sector
- Cabral, L. and Gilbukh, S. (2019). Rational buyers search when prices increase. mimeo.
- Competition Bureau Canada (2017). Irving pleads guilty in Quebec gasoline cartel case. Online, 6 November 2017, https://www.canada.ca/en/competitionbureau/news/2017/11/irving_pleads_guiltyinquebecgasolinecartelcase.html (last accessed: 12 Dec 2018).
- Cools, M., Moons, E., and Wets, G. (2007). Investigating effect of holidays on daily traffic counts: Time series approach. Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board, 2019:22–31.
- Eckert, A. (2013). Empirical studies of gasoline retailing: A guide to the literature. Journal of Economic Surveys, 27:140–166.

- Eckert, D. (2016). Warum der Benzinpreis nicht viel tiefer fallen kann. Online, 15 January 2016, https://www.welt.de/finanzen/article151021130/Warum-der-Benzinpreis-nichtviel-tiefer-fallen-kann.html (last accessed: 12 Dec 2018).
- EIA (2019). Petroleum and other liquids: Europe brent spot price fob. U.S. Energy Information Administration, https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/rbrteD.htm (last accessed: 6 March 2019).
- Galeotti, M., Lanza, A., and Manera, M. (2003). Rockets and feathers revisited: An international comparison on european gasoline markets. *Energy Economics*, 25:175–190.
- Granger, C. W. and Engle, R. F. (1987). Co-integration and error correction: Representation, estimation, and testing. *Econometrica*, 55(2):251–276.
- Granger, C. W. and Lee, T. H. (1989). Investigation of production, sales and inventory relationships using multicointegration and non-symmetric error correction models. *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 4:145–159.
- Granger, C. W. J. (1980). Long memory relationships and the aggregation of dynamic models. Journal of Econometrics, 14:227–238.
- Grasso, M. and Manera, M. (2007). Asymmetric error correction models for the oil-gasoline price relationship. *Energy Policy*, 35:156–177.
- Green, E. J. and Porter, R. H. (1984). Noncooperative collusion under imperfect price information. *Econometrica: Journal of the Econometric Society*, pages 87–100.
- Hastings, J. S. and Shapiro, J. M. (2013). Fungibility and consumer choice: Evidence from commodity price shocks. *The quarterly journal of economics*, 128(4):1449–1498.
- Haucap, J., Heimeshoff, U., and Siekmann, M. (2017). Fuel prices and station heterogeneity on retail gasoline markets. *The Energy Journal*, 38(6):81–103.
- Hosken, D. S., McMillan, R. S., and Taylor, C. T. (2008). Retail gasoline pricing: What do we know? *International Journal of Industrial Organization*, 26:1425–1436.
- Jun, J. (2010). Understanding the variability of speed distributions under mixed traffic conditions caused by holiday traffic. *Transportation Research Part C*, 18:599–610.
- Kirchgässner, G. and Kübler, K. (1992). Symmetric or asymmetric price adjustments in the oil market: An empirical analysis of the relation between international and domestic prices in the federal republic of germany, 1972–1989. Energy Economics, 14:172–185.
- Klein Tank, A. M. G., Wijngaard, J. B., Können, G. P., Böhm, R., Demarée, G., Gocheva, A., Mileta, M., Pashiardis, S., Hejkrlik, L., Kern-Hansen, C., Heino, R., Bessemoulin, P., Müller-Westermeier, G., Tzanakou, M., Szalai, S., Pálsdóttir, T., Fitzgerald, D., Rubin, S., Capaldo, M., Maugeri, M., Leitass, A., Bukantis, A., Aberfeld, R., van Engelen, A. F. V., Forland, E., Mietus, M., Coelho, F., Mares, C., Razuvaev, V., Nieplova, E., Cegnar, T., Antonio López, J., Dahlström, B., Moberg, A., Kirchhofer, W., Ceylan, A., Pachaliuk, O., Alexander, L. V., and

Petrovic, P. (2002). Daily dataset of 20th-century surface air temperature and precipitation series for the european climate assessment. *International Journal of Climatology*, 22:1441–1453. Data and metadata available at https://www.ecad.eu//dailydata/predefinedseries.php [last accessed: 09.10.2019].

- Koetse, M. J. and Rietveld, P. (2009). The impact of climate change and weather on transport: An overview of empirical findings. *Transportation Research Part D*, 14:205–221.
- Kristoufek, L. and Lunackova, P. (2015). Rockets and feathers meet joseph: Reinvestigating the oil-gasoline asymmetry on the international markets. *Energy Policy*, 35:156–177.
- Lanza, A. (1991). Speed of adjustment and market structure: A study of the gasoline market in germany. Oxford Institute for Energy Studies.
- Lewis, M. S. (2011). Asymmetric price adjustment and consumer search: An examination of the retail gasoline market. *Journal of Econ Management & Strategy*, 20:409–449.
- Liu, C., Susilo, Y. O., and Karlström, A. (2015). Investigating the impacts of weather variability on individual's daily activity-travel patterns: A comparison between commuters and noncommuters in sweden. *Transportation Research Part A*, 82:47–64.
- Liu, C., Susilo, Y. O., and Karlström, A. (2016). Measuring the impacts of weather variability on home-based trip chaining behaviour: A focus on spatial heterogeneity. *Transportation*, 43:843–867.
- Periguero-Garía, J. (2013). Symmetric or asymmetric oil prices? a meta-analysis approach. Energy Policy, 57:389–397.
- Pesaran, M. H. and Chudik, A. (2014). Aggregation in large dynamic panels. Journal of Econometrics, 178:273–285.
- Pesaran, M. H. and Smith, R. (1995). Estimating long-run relationships from dynamic heterogeneous panels. *Journal of Econometrics*, 68:79–113.
- Rakha, H., Arafeh, M., and Park, S. (2012). Modeling inclement weather impacts on traffic stream behavior. *Transportation Science and Technology*, 1(1):25–48.
- Siedenbiedel, C. (2018). "Konzerne geben tiefere Ölpreise nicht weiter". Online, 14 November 2018, https://www.faz.net/aktuell/finanzen/meine-finanzen/2.3024/streit-um-ursachender-hohen-benzinpreise-15890611.html (last accessed: 12 Dec 2018).
- Singhal, A., Kamga, C., and Yazici, A. (2014). Impact of weather on urban transit ridership. Transportation Research Part A, 69:379–391.
- Tappata, M. (2009). Rockets and feathers: Understanding asymmetric pricing. RAND Journal of Economics, 40(4):673–687.
- Trauthig, J. (2014). Ölpreisverfall Der Sprit könnte noch billiger sein. Online, 22 November 2014, https://www.faz.net/aktuell/finanzen/devisen-rohstoffe/oelpreisverfall-dersprit-koennte-noch-billiger-sein-13279044.html (last accessed: 12 Dec 2018).

- Tsapakis, I., Cheng, T., and Bolbol, A. (2013). Impact of weather conditions on macroscopic urban travel times. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 28:204–211.
- Verlinda, J. (2008). Faster rockets and slower feathers with local market power. The Journal of Industrial Economics, 57:581–612.
- Yang, H. and Ye, L. (2008). Search with learning: understanding asymmetric price adjustments. The RAND Journal of Economics, 39(2):547–564.

Appendix

Variable	Stations	N.Obs.	Mean	S.D.	Min.	Max.
		Regressio	n Sample			
p	11,978	20,398,729	140.912	10.171	88.800	194.900
wp	11,978	20,398,729	33.544	8.609	14.998	53.191
riangle p	11,978	20,398,729	-0.007	1.470	-55.417	40.600
$\bigtriangleup wp$	$11,\!978$	20,398,729	-0.011	0.533	-2.773	2.584
\triangle Neighbor Prices (5km)	11,978	20,398,729	-0.009	1.245	-30.667	56.900
Public Holiday	$11,\!978$	20,398,729	0.030	0.169	0	1
School Holiday Start	$11,\!978$	$20,\!398,\!729$	0.015	0.122	0	1
\triangle Rainfall	$11,\!978$	$20,\!398,\!729$	0	1.210	-38.033	40.191
\triangle Snow Depth	11,978	20,398,729	0	0.494	-357.188	357.188
\triangle Average Temperature	11,978	20,398,729	0	0.307	-2.987	5.549
Reduce	d Sample: Sta 11,787	ations for which $20,179,154$	p is I(1) an 140.924	d cointegrated	$\frac{d \text{ with } wp}{88.800}$	194.900
wp	11,787	20,179,154	33.569	8.623	14.998	53.191
Δp	11,787	20,179,154	-0.007	1.466	-55.417	40.600
	11,787	20,179,154	-0.011	0 522	0.772	
$\triangle wp$	11,101	20,179,104	0.011	0.533	-2.773	2.584
$\bigtriangleup wp$ \bigtriangleup Neighbor Prices (5km)	11,787	20,179,154 20,179,154	-0.009	0.533 1.243	-2.115 -30.667	2.584 33.000
\triangle Neighbor Prices (5km)	,					
\triangle Neighbor Prices (5km)	11,787	20,179,154	-0.009	1.243	-30.667	33.000
△ Neighbor Prices (5km) Public Holiday	11,787 11,787	20,179,154 20,179,154	-0.009 0.030	$1.243 \\ 0.169$	-30.667 0	33.000 1
△ Neighbor Prices (5km) Public Holiday School Holiday Start	11,787 11,787 11,787	20,179,154 20,179,154 20,179,154	-0.009 0.030 0.015	1.243 0.169 0.122	-30.667 0 0	33.000 1 1

 Table 6: Descriptive Statistics

Table 7: Panel Unit Root Test for Retail Price

 H_0 : All panels contain unit roots

 ${\cal H}_a:$ At least one panel is stationary

Number of Panels			$11,\!978$
Number of Periods		min	722
		mean	$1,\!695$
		max	1,813
		Statistic	p-Value
Inverse Normal	Ζ	67.18	1.000
		60.60	1.000

Table 8: Panel Unit Root Test for Residuals from Cointegration Equation

 H_0 : All panels contain unit roots

 H_a : At least one panel is stationary

Number of Panels:			$11,\!978$
Number of Periods:		min	722
		mean	1,696
		max	1,812
		Statistic	p-Value
Inverse Normal	Ζ	-349.37	0.000
Inverse Logit t()	L^*	-445.79	0.000

	Ba	(1) aseline		(2) ighbor	H	(3) oliday	W	(4) eather
		ification	Ε	ffects	E	ffects	E	ffects
ϕ^+			tail Price of Diese -0.055***		0.055***	(0.001)	0.055***	(0.001)
		(0.001)		(0.001)	-0.055***	(0.001)	-0.055***	(0.001)
ϕ^-	-0.122***	(0.001)	-0.122***	(0.001)	-0.121***	(0.001)	-0.121***	(0.001)
Tuesday	0.061***	(0.001)	0.124***	(0.002)	0.150***	(0.002)	0.150***	(0.002)
Wednesday	0.061^{***}	(0.002)	0.096***	(0.002)	0.115^{***}	(0.002)	0.115^{***}	(0.002)
Thursday	0.130***	(0.002)	0.162^{***}	(0.002)	0.159^{***}	(0.002)	0.159^{***}	(0.002)
Friday	0.167^{***}	(0.002)	0.195^{***}	(0.002)	0.212***	(0.002)	0.211^{***}	(0.002)
Saturday	0.292***	(0.004)	0.320***	(0.004)	0.357***	(0.004)	0.356^{***}	(0.004)
Sunday	0.603***	(0.005)	0.623***	(0.005)	0.653^{***}	(0.006)	0.653^{***}	(0.006)
L1.△ Neighbor Prices (5km)			0.111***	(0.001)	0.111***	(0.001)	0.111***	(0.001)
Public Holiday								
t+2					0.187^{***}	(0.002)	0.187^{***}	(0.002)
t+1					0.169^{***}	(0.002)	0.169^{***}	(0.002)
\mathbf{t}					0.570^{***}	(0.005)	0.569^{***}	(0.005)
t-1					-0.147***	(0.002)	-0.147***	(0.002)
School Holiday Start								
t+2					0.052^{***}	(0.002)	0.051^{***}	(0.002)
t+1					0.007^{**}	(0.002)	0.008^{***}	(0.002)
t					0.036^{***}	(0.002)	0.036^{***}	(0.002)
t-1					0.074^{***}	(0.002)	0.074^{***}	(0.002)
\triangle Rainfall							-0.001***	(0.000)
\triangle Snow Depth							0.002**	(0.001)
\bigtriangleup Average Temperature							-0.024***	(0.001)
	F-Tests for S	Symmetry						
$\phi^{+} = \phi^{-}$	6,043.30***		7,021.63***		6,959.91***		6,957.61***	
$\beta_m^+ = \beta_m^-, m \in [1, 7]$	621.79***		618.31***		599.77***		599.48***	
$\lambda_n^+ = \lambda_n^-, n \in [0,7]$	4,164.28***		4,135.33***		$3,144.11^{***}$		$3,\!150.18^{***}$	
Cointegration Parameter	1.246***		1.246***		1.246***		1.246***	
Observations	$20,\!428,\!731$		20,428,731		20,428,731		$20,\!428,\!731$	
R^2	0.304		0.309		0.314		0.314	
Number of Fuel Stations	11,984		11,984		11,984		11,984	
Month/Year Fixed Effects	Yes		Yes		Yes		Yes	

Notes: Constant term included but not shown. Standard errors, clustered with respect to fuel stations, are reported in parentheses.

*: Significant at the 10% level. **: Significant at the 5% level. ***: Significant at the 1% level. *Public Holiday* denotes whether the corresponding day is a public holiday, which vary to some extent across German states. *School Holiday Start* refers to the first day of school holidays, which in Germany are specific to the 16 federal states. *Station Fixed Effects* refer to a set of indicator variables that take a value of 1 for each individual fuel station. *Month/Year Fixed Effects* refer to a set of control variables specific to each combination of month and year. See the main text for additional details on data construction and sources.

For *F*-Tests for Effect Symmetry the following null hypotheses are tested: Long-Run Symmetry tests whether the coefficients of the ECM are equal, i.e., $\phi^+ = \phi^-$. Short-Run Symmetry tests $L(i).P^+ = L(i).P^-$ for all $i \in [1,7]$ with F(7, 12319) degrees of freedom and $L(j).WP^+ = L(j).WP^-$ for all $j \in [0,7]$ with F(8, 12319) df.

The Cointegration Parameter refers to the coefficient estimate of θ for equation (3) and corresponds to the long-run cointegrating relationship between p and wp.

		(1)		(2)		(3)		(4)		(5)
	В	avaria	I	Berlin	B	remen	Ha	mburg	North Rhi	ine Westphali
		est area)		l city state)	(smal	lest area)	(Federa	l city state)	(largest	population)
		Variable: \triangle Re	tail Price of Dies	el Fuel						
φ ⁺	-0.075***	(0.002)	-0.136***	(0.004)	-0.150***	(0.009)	-0.120***	(0.015)	-0.088***	0.002
5-	-0.121***	(0.002)	-0.156***	(0.004)	-0.100***	(0.005)	-0.175***	(0.007)	-0.137***	0.002
Tuesday	0.199***	(0.005)	0.259***	(0.008)	0.333***	(0.015)	0.218***	(0.008)	0.113***	0.004
Vednesday	0.157^{***}	(0.005)	0.218^{***}	(0.008)	0.284***	(0.016)	0.209^{***}	(0.010)	0.091^{***}	0.004
hursday	0.197^{***}	(0.005)	0.190^{***}	(0.009)	0.313***	(0.017)	0.314^{***}	(0.012)	0.159^{***}	0.004
riday	0.255^{***}	(0.006)	0.298^{***}	(0.010)	0.387***	(0.018)	0.324^{***}	(0.013)	0.198^{***}	0.005
aturday	0.439^{***}	(0.010)	0.529^{***}	(0.021)	0.443***	(0.037)	0.471^{***}	(0.023)	0.336^{***}	0.007
Junday	0.715^{***}	(0.015)	0.654^{***}	(0.019)	0.857***	(0.035)	0.857***	(0.025)	0.655^{***}	0.011
.1.∆ Neighbor Prices (5km) Public Holiday	0.094***	(0.003)	0.217***	(0.009)	0.184***	(0.009)	0.135***	(0.013)	0.110***	0.003
t + 2	0.194***	(0.004)	0.081***	(0.008)	0.127***	(0.019)	0.120***	(0.014)	0.179***	0.003
t + 2 t + 1	0.194	(0.004)	0.207***	(0.008) (0.014)	0.127	(0.019) (0.017)	0.120	(0.014) (0.013)	0.179	0.003
t + 1	0.538***	(0.004) (0.013)	0.207	(0.014) (0.023)	0.921***	(0.017) (0.044)	0.134	(0.013) (0.038)	0.549***	0.004
t = 1	-0.167***	(0.013) (0.005)	-0.265***	(0.023) (0.010)	-0.310***	(0.044) (0.031)	-0.240***	(0.038) (0.012)	-0.195***	0.011
t – 1 chool Holiday Start	-0.107	(0.005)	-0.203	(0.010)	-0.310	(0.031)	-0.240	(0.012)	-0.195	0.005
t+2	0.092***	(0.006)	-0.098***	(0.012)	-0.009	(0.019)	-0.089***	(0.013)	0.046***	0.005
$t + 2 \\ t + 1$	0.023***	(0.005)	-0.124***	(0.012)	0.090***	(0.023)	-0.080***	(0.013)	0.046***	0.006
t 1	0.028***	(0.006)	0.010	(0.001)	-0.095***	(0.023)	0.034**	(0.017)	-0.024***	0.004
t = 1	-0.088***	(0.006)	0.179***	(0.009)	0.070**	(0.021)	0.182***	(0.012)	0.066***	0.004
A Rainfall	-0.004***	(0.000)	0.008***	(0.005)	0.000	(0.021) (0.004)	0.010***	(0.013) (0.002)	-0.002***	0.000
Snow Depth	0.006***	(0.001)	0.103***	(0.001)	-0.072***	(0.004)	-0.014	(0.002)	-0.017***	0.002
Average Temperature	-0.021***	(0.002)	-0.048***	(0.006)	-0.102***	(0.010)	-0.058***	(0.006)	-0.017***	0.002
	F-Tests for I	Effect Symmetr	v							
$\phi^{+} = \phi^{-}$	534.46***		31.08***		28.52***		12.95***		783.36***	
${}^{+}_{m} = {}^{-}_{m}, m \in [1, 7]$	139.92***		48.44***		18.02***		28.74***		188.67***	
$\overset{m}{}_{n}^{+} = \lambda_{n}^{-}, n \in [0, 7]$	509.94***		175.76***		64.05***		78.44***		869.72***	
ointegration Parameter	1.271***		1.230***		1.172***		1.251***		1.240***	
Observations	2,968,641		510,058		161,619		371,050		4,732,928	
2 ²	0.320		0.309		0.335		0.372		0.333	
umber of Fuel Stations	1,777		290		92		212		2,752	
Month/Year Fixed Effects	Yes		Yes		Yes		Yes		Yes	

Notes: Constant term included but not shown. Standard errors, clustered with respect to fuel stations, are reported in parentheses. *: Significant at the 10% level. **: Significant at the 5% level. ***: Significant at the 1% level. Public Holiday denotes whether the corresponding day is a public holiday, which vary to some extent across German states. School Holiday Start refers to the first day of school holidays, which in Germany are specific to the 16 federal states. Station Fixed Effects refer to a set of indicator variables that take a value of 1 for each individual fuel station. Month/Year Fixed Effects refer to a set of control variables specific to each combination of month and year. See the main text for additional details on data construction and sources.

For F-Tests for Effect Symmetry the following null hypotheses are tested: Long-Run Symmetry tests whether the coefficients of the ECM are equal, i.e., $\phi^+ = \phi^-$. Short-Run Symmetry tests L(i), $P^+ = L(i)$, P^- for all $i \in [1, 7]$ with F(7, 12319) degrees of freedom and L(j). $WP^+ = L(j)$. WP^- for all $j \in [0, 7]$ with F(8, 12319) df.

The Cointegration Parameter refers to the coefficient estimate of θ for equation (3) and corresponds to the long-run cointegrating relationship between p and wp.

	(1)		-	(4)	(c)	6		Ē		(0)		(0)			-	(o)	~	(2)	2	(07)	<u>ز</u>	(11)
	Baden-	en-	Brande	Brandenburg	He	Hesse	Mecki	Mecklenburg-	Ľ	Lower	Rhin	Rhineland-	Saa	Saarland	Saz	Saxony	Sax	Saxony-	Schle	Schleswig-	Thu	Thuringia
	Württemberg	mberg		100 AG 30			Vorpe	Vorpommern	Sa	Saxony	Pala	Palatinate					An	Anhalt	Hol	Holstein		
+*	Dependent Variable: _0 081 *** (0 009)	Variable: \triangle	- Retall Price	(0.006)	***64U U	(600.0)	-0 106***	(0.006)	-0 080***	(0.003)	***040 U-	(600.0)	***940 0-	(0.003)	-0 111***	(0.006)	-0 111**	(0.006)	-0 103***	(0.005)	***400 0-	(0.005)
- <i>\phi</i>		(0.002)	-0.132***	(0.005)	-0.116***	(0.003)	-0.156***		-0.135^{***}		-0.118***	(0.004)	-0.133***	(0.006)	-0.150***	(0.007)	-0.160***	(0.005)	-0.154**	(0.005)	-0.115^{***}	(0.005)
Thesday	0.161***	(0.006)	0 201 ***	(0.011)	0 234***	(0.008)	0.088***	(010)	0 090***	(0.005)	0 004***	(0.007)	0 916***	(0.015)	0.179***	(0.010)	0 179***	(0.013)	0 117***	(0.008)	0.133^{***}	(0.013)
Wednesday	0.137^{***}	(0000)	0.206^{***}	(110.0)	0.210^{***}	(0.007)	0.012	(0.012)	0.031^{***}	(0.005)	0.074^{***}	(0.007)	0.181^{***}	(0.014)	0.172^{***}	(0.010)	0.129^{***}	(0.014)	0.062^{***}	(0.010)	0.058***	(0.014)
Thursday	***1210	(0.006)	***01 0	(0.010)	0.941 ***	(0.000)	0.001 ***	(110.0)	***690 0	(0.005)	***0 O	(0.000)	***010 0	(110.0)	0 100***	(110.0)	0 110***	(0.015)	***FOO O	(010.0)	0.045**	(0.016)
ruu suay Fridav	0.230^{***}	(0.006)	0.213^{***}	(0:015)	0.266***	(0.008)	160.0	(110.0)	0.141 ***	(0000)	0.118***	(00000)	0.211***	(0.015)	0.177***	(110.0)	0.169***	(CTO-0)	0.093***	(010.0)	0.120***	(0:015)
Saturday	0.405^{***}	(0.010)	0.415^{***}	(0.021)	0.467^{***}	(0.012)	0.230^{***}	(0.022)	0.207^{***}	(0.00)	0.267^{***}	(0.014)	0.467^{***}	(0.030)	0.360^{***}	(0.020)	0.159^{***}	(0.021)	0.128^{***}	(0.025)	0.300^{***}	(0.019)
Sunday	0.800^{***}	(0.016)	0.895^{***}	(0.031)	0.853^{***}	(0.019)	0.350^{***}	(0.029)	0.494^{***}	(0.014)	0.449^{***}	(0.021)	0.651^{***}	(0.036)	0.721^{***}	(0.025)	0.350^{***}	(0.033)	0.356^{***}	(0.030)	0.459^{***}	(0.042)
L1.△ Neighbor Prices (5km) Public Holiday	0.108***	(0.003)	0.102***	(0.007)	0.130***	(0.006)	0.101***	(0.005)	0.106***	(0.004)	0.094***	(200.0)	0.121***	(0.006)	0.124***	(200.0)	0.145***	(0.010)	0.129***	(0.005)	0.107***	(200.0)
t+2	0.144^{***}	(0.004)	0.202^{***}	(0.008)	0.137^{***}	(0.005)	0.229^{***}	(0.013)	0.178^{***}	(0.005)	0.186^{***}	(0.006)	0.083^{***}	(0.011)	0.114^{***}	(0.001)	0.115^{***}	(0000)	0.150^{***}	(0000)	0.226^{***}	(0.010)
t+1	0.152^{***}	(0.005)	0.018^{*}	(0.008)	0.164^{***}	(0.007)	0.240^{***}	(0.012)	0.109^{***}	(0.006)	0.168^{***}	(0.008)	0.100^{***}	(0.015)	0.120^{***}	(200.0)	0.161^{***}	(0.011)	0.145^{***}	(0.010)	0.235^{***}	(0.013)
t	0.589^{***}	(0.016)	0.796^{***}	(0.031)	0.689^{***}	(0.017)	0.520^{***}	(0.023)	0.490^{***}	(0.013)	0.405^{***}	(0.017)	0.418^{***}	(0.033)	0.512^{***}	(0.023)	0.452^{***}	(0.041)	0.333^{***}	(0.025)	0.589^{***}	(0.045)
t-1	-0.130^{***}	(0.006)	-0.113^{***}	(0.010)	-0.182^{***}	(0.008)	0.007	(0.013)	-0.107^{***}	(0.007)	-0.112^{***}	(0.00)	-0.105^{***}	(0.015)	-0.089***	(0.00)	-0.099***	(0.015)	-0.034^{*}	(0.013)	-0.047^{**}	(0.017)
School Holiday Start																						
t+2	0.157^{***}	(0.006)	-0.004	(0.013)	0.089^{***}	(0.009)	-0.039^{***}	(0.010)	0.098^{***}	(0.006)	-0.065***	(0.009)	0.082^{***}	(0.024)	-0.042^{***}	(0.00)	0.079^{***}	(0.013)	-0.068***	(0.010)	0.149^{***}	(0.011)
t+1	-0.010	(0.007)	0.097^{***}	(0.014)	-0.071***	(0.010)	0.118^{***}	(0.012)	0.011	(0.006)	0.033^{***}	(0.009)	-0.083***	(0.020)	0.063^{***}	(0.010)	0.250^{***}	(0.014)	0.037^{***}	(0.011)	0.078^{***}	(0.014)
t	0.110^{***}	(0.006)	-0.050***	(0.010)	0.060^{***}	(0.009)	0.164^{***}	(0.016)	0.057^{***}	(0.005)	0.063^{***}	(0.008)	0.103^{***}	(0.018)	0.071^{***}	(0.010)	0.032^{**}	(0.012)	-0.023^{*}	(600.0)	0.183^{***}	(0.016)
t-1	0.146^{***}	(0.007)	0.123^{***}	(0.012)	0.091^{***}	(0.009)	0.144^{***}	(0.015)	0.154^{***}	(0.006)	0.101^{***}	(0.00)	0.011	(0.018)	0.062^{***}	(0.00)	0.174^{***}	(0.019)	0.079^{***}	(0.011)	0.173^{***}	(0.013)
\triangle Rainfall	0.002^{**}	(0.001)	-0.001	(0.001)	-0.003**	(0.001)	0.001	(0.002)	0.002^{**}	(0.001)	0.001	(0.001)	-0.003*	(0.002)	-0.002	(0.001)	0.005^{**}	(0.002)	-0.002	(0.001)	-0.003*	(0.001)
\triangle Snow Depth	-0.004	(0.002)	-0.003	(0.002)	-0.043***	(0.004)	-0.030***	(0.005)	0.026^{***}	(0.004)	-0.030***	(0.005)	-0.070***	(0.00)	0.008^{*}	(0.003)	0.033^{***}	(0.007)	0.003^{***}	(0.001)	0.018^{***}	(0.004)
∆ Average Temperature	-0.014***	(0.003)	-0.049***	(0.005)	0.001	(0.003)	0.052^{***}	(0.005)	-0.038***	(0.002)	-0.035***	(0.003)	-0.060***	(0.007)	-0.014***	(0.004)	-0.021***	(0.005)	-0.038***	(0.004)	-0.015^{**}	(0.005)
	F-Tests for Symmetry	Symmetry																				
	452.84^{***}		86.85***		266.59^{***}		118.83^{***}		509.22^{***}		256.38^{***}		137.22^{***}		59.42^{***}		50.01^{***}		254.57^{***}		7.58^{***}	
$\beta_m^+ = \beta_m^-, m \in [1, 7]$	116.96^{***}		50.32^{***}		87.49***		17.74^{***}		35.94^{***}		36.88^{***}		36.90^{***}		43.28^{***}		35.81^{***}		11.34^{***}		20.50^{***}	
$\lambda_n^+ = \lambda_n^-, n \in [0, 7]$	$1,035.06^{***}$		189.34^{***}		674.12^{***}		126.62^{***}		722.04^{***}		382.05***		98.70***		256.97***		96.69***		166.48^{***}		114.56^{***}	
Cointegration Parameter	1.058^{***}		1.021^{***}		1.043^{***}		1.016^{***}		1.01^{***}		1.077^{***}		1.045^{***}		1.029^{***}		1.046^{***}		1.046^{***}		1.045^{***}	
Observations	2,717,507		577, 249		1,637,840		435,561		2,340,940		1,049,242		238,463		80,8055		463,775		890,467		504, 187	
	0.324		0.340		0.317		0.268		0.280		0.273		0.301		0.319		0.274		0.271		0.292	
Number of Fuel Stations	1,611		332		096		249		1,390		622		142		462		280		515		295	
Month/Year Fived Effects	$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		\mathbf{Yes}		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		\mathbf{Yes}		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$		\mathbf{Yes}	

Effect refer to a set of control variables specific to each combination of month and year. See the main text for additional details on data construction and sources. For F-Task for Effect Symmetry the following mull hypotheses are tested: Long-run symmetry tests whether the coefficients of the ECM are equal, i.e., $\phi^+ = \phi^-$. Short-run symmetry tests L(i), $P^+ = L(i)$, P^- for all $i \in [1, 7]$ with F(7, 12319) degrees of freedom and L(j). $WP^+ = L(j)$. $WP^+ = L(j)$. WP^- for all $j \in [0, 7]$ with F(8, 12319) degrees of freedom and L(j). $WP^+ = L(j)$. WP^- for all T contegration from the coefficient estimate of θ for equation (3) and corresponds to the long-run cointegrating relationship between p and wp.

Zuletzt erschienen /previous publications:

V-426-19	Emmanuel Asane-Otoo, Bernhard Dannemann, Rockets and Feathers Revisited:
	Asymmetric Retail Fuel Pricing in the Era of Market Transparency
V-425-19	Heinz Welsch, Moral Foundations and Voluntary Public Good Provison: The Case of Climate Change
V-424-19	Gökçe Akın-Ölçum, Christoph Böhringer, Thomas Rutherford, Andrew
	Schreiber, Economic and Environmental Impacts of a Carbon Adder in New York
V-423-19	Jasper N. Meya, Paul Neetzow, Renewable energy policies in federal government
1 423 17	systems
V-422-19	Philipp Biermann, Heinz Welsch , Changing Conditions, Persistent Mentality: An Anatomy of East German Unhappiness, 1990-2016
V-421-19	Philipp Biermann, Jürgen Bitzer, Erkan Gören, The Relationship between Age
	and Subjective Well-Being: Estimating Within and Between Effects Simultaneously
V-420-19	Philipp Poppitz, Multidimensional Inequality and Divergence: The Eurozone Crisis
	in Retrospect
V-419-19	Heinz Welsch, Utilitarian and Ideological Determinants of Attitudes toward
	Immigration: Germany before and after the "Refugee Crisis"
V-418-19	Christoph Böhringer, Xaquin Garcia-Muros, Mikel González-Eguino, Greener
	and Fairer: A Progressive Environmental Tax Reform for Spain
V-417-19	Heinz Welsch, Martin Binder, Ann-Kathrin Blankenberg, Pro-environmental
	norms and subjective well-being: panel evidence from the UK
V-416-18	Jasper N. Meya, Environmental Inequality and Economic Valuation
V-415-18	Christoph Böhringer, Thomas F. Rutherford, Edward J. Balistreri, Quantifying
X7 414 10	Disruptive Trade Policies
V-414-18	Oliver Richters, Andreas Siemoneit , The contested concept of growth imperatives:
V-413-18	Technology and the fear of stagnation Carsten Helm, Mathias Mier, Subsidising Renewables but Taxing Storage?
v-415-10	Second-Best Policies with Imperfect Carbon Pricing
V-412-18	Mathias Mier, Policy Implications of a World with Renewables, Limited
v-412-10	Dispatchability, and Fixed Load
V-411-18	Klaus Eisenack, Mathias Mier, Peak-load Pricing with Different Types of
, 111 10	Dispatchability
V-410-18	Christoph Böhringer, Nicholas Rivers, The energy efficiency rebound effect in
	general equilibrium
V-409-18	Oliver Richters, Erhard Glötzl, Modeling economic forces, power relations, and
	stock-flow consistency: a general constrained dynamics approach
V-408-18	Bernhard C. Dannemann, Erkan Gören, The Educational Burden of ADHD:
	Evidence From Student Achievement Test Scores
V-407-18	Jürgen Bitzer, Erkan Gören, Foreign Aid and Subnational Development: A Grid
	Cell Analysis
V-406-17	Christoph Böhringer, Jan Schneider, Marco Springmann, Economic and
	Environmental Impacts of Raising Revenues for Climate Finance from Public Sources
V-405-17	Erhard Glötzl, Florentin Glötzl, Oliver Richters, From constrained optimization to
X7 404 17	constrained dynamics: extending analogies between economics and mechanics
V-404-17	Heinz, Welsch, Jan Kühling, How Green Self Image Affects Subjective Well-Being:
V 402 17	Pro-Environmental Values as a Social Norm
V-403-17	Achim Hagen, Jan Schneider, Boon or Bane? Trade Sanctions and the Stability of International Environmental Agreements
V-402-17	Erkan Gören , The Role of Novelty-Seeking Traits in Contemporary Knowledge
v -+U2-1/	Creation
V-401-17	Heinz Welsch, Jan Kühling, Divided We Stand: Immigration Attitudes, Identity, and
, ,01 17	Subjective Well-Being
V-400-17	Christoph Böhringer, Thomas F. Rutherford, Paris after Trump: An inconvenient insight

V-399-17	Frank Pothen, Heinz Welsch, Economic Development and Material Use
V-398-17	Klaus Eisenack, Marius Paschen, Designing long-lived investments under uncertain
	and ongoing change
V-397-16	Marius Paschen, The effect of intermittent renewable supply on the forward
	premium in German electricity markets
V-396-16	Heinz Welsch, Philipp Biermann, Poverty is a Public Bad: Panel Evidence from
	Subjective Well-being Data
V-395-16	Philipp Biermann, How Fuel Poverty Affects Subjective Well-Being: Panel
v-375-10	Evidence from Germany
V 204 16	Heinz Welsch , Electricity Externalities, Siting, and the Energy Mix: A Survey
V-394-16	
V-393-16	Leonhard Kähler, Klaus Eisenack, Strategic Complements in International
11 202 16	Environmental Agreements: a New Island of Stability
V-392-16	Christoph Böhringer, Xaquin Garcia-Muros, Ignacio Cazcarro, Iñaki Arto, The
	Efficiency Cost of Protective Measures in Climate Policy
V-391-16	Achim Hagen, Juan-Carlos Altamirano-Cabrera, Hans-Peter Weikard, The
	Influence of Political Pressure Groups on the Stability of International Environmental
	Agreements
V-390-16	Christoph Böhringer, Florian Landis, Miguel Angel Tovar Reaños, Cost-
	effectiveness and Incidence of Renewable Energy Promotion in Germany
V-389-16	Carsten Helm, Mathias Mier, Efficient diffusion of renewable energies: A roller-
	coaster ride
V-388-16	Christoph Böhringer, Jan Schneider, Emmanuel Asane-Otoo, Trade In Carbon
	and The Effectiveness of Carbon Tariffs
V-387-16	Achim Hagen, Leonhard Kähler, Klaus Eisenack, Transnational Environmental
	Agreements with Heterogeneous Actors
V-386-15	Jürgen Bitzer, Erkan Gören, Sanne Hiller, Absorption of Foreign Knowledge:
	Firms' Benefits of Employing Immigrants
V-385-15	Klaus Eisenack, Julien Minnemann, Paul Neetzow, Felix Reutter, Contributions
	to the institutional economics of the energy transition
V-384-15	Christoph Böhringer, Xaquín Garcia-Muros, Mikel Gonzalez-Eguino, Luis Rey,
	US Climate Policy: A Critical Assessment of Intensity Standards
V-383-15	Christoph Böhringer, Edward J. Balistreri, Thomas F. Rutherford, Carbon
1 202 12	policy and the structure of global trade
V-382-15	Christoph Böhringer, Brita Bye, Taran Fæhn, Knut Einar Rosendahl, Output-
V-302-13	based rebating of carbon taxes in the neighbor's backyard
V-381-15	Christoph Böhringer, Markus Bortolamedi, Sense and No(n)-Sense of Energy
v-301-13	Security Indicators
V-380-15	Christoph Böhringer, Knut Einar Rosendahl, Halvor Briseid Storrøsten,
v-360-13	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
V 270 15	Mitigating carbon leakage: Combining output-based rebating with a consumption tax
V-379-15	Jan Micha Steinhäuser, Klaus Eisenack, Spatial incidence of large-scale power
NA 070 15	plant curtailment costs
V-378-15	Carsten Helm, Franz Wirl, Climate policies with private information: The case for
	unilateral action
V-377-15	Klaus Eisenack, Institutional adaptation to cooling water scarcity in the electricity
	sector under global warming
V-376-15	Christoph Böhringer, Brita Bye, Taran Fæhn, and Knut Einar Rosendahl,
	Targeted carbon tariffs – Carbon leakage and welfare effects
V-375-15	Heinz Welsch, Philipp Biermann, Measuring Nuclear Power Plant Externalities
	Using Life Satisfaction Data: A Spatial Analysis for Switzerland
V-374-15	Erkan Gören, The Relationship Between Novelty-Seeking Traits And Comparative
	Economic Development